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The purpose of this study was to investigate the perceived

quality of relationships of young adults reared in stepfamilies

with their grandparents and stepgrandparents. Participants

completed the Rosenberg Self-Esteem Scale, a demographic

questionnaire, and a Perception of Grandparenthood Questionnaire

pertaining to their mother's parents, their father's parents,

their stepfather's parents, and their stepmother's parents.

Regression equations were used to predict perceived quality of

the custodial grandparent/grandchild relationship and the

custodial stepgrandparent/stepgrandchild relationship. The

(step) grandparent engaging in parent-like behavior and providing

services was a significant predictor of the perceived

relationship quality for both custodial grandparents and

custodial stepgrandparents. Other significant predictors for

custodial grandparents were the parent/grandparent bond,

influence of grandparent on participant, and visitation patterns.

Other significant predictors for custodial stepgrandparents were

the participant/stepparent bond, stepgrandparent's level of

education, and stepparent/stepgrandparent bond. Other findings

indicated that the perceived quality of the custodial grandparent

relationship was higher than the custodial stepgrandparent

relationship. Perceived quality of each of the (step)grandparent



relationships did not correlate with the participant's self-

esteem. Suggestions are made for improving

(step) grandchild/ (step) grandparent relationships in stepfamilies.
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CHAPTER 1

INTRODUCTION

It is estimated that between 30% to 40% of children will at

some point in their lives reside in a stepfamily (Glick & Lin,

1986). Research has demonstrated that the family dynamics in

stepfamilies are different than family dynamics in intact

families (e.g., Anderson & White, 1986; Bray, Berger, Boethel,

Maymi, & Touch, 1992; Clingempeel & Segal, 1986; Ganong &

Coleman, 1986). One example of changing family dynamics after

remarriage is the addition of as many as four new

stepgrandparents.

While research has been conducted on grandparenting of

children in intact families, little research has been conducted

on grandparenting of children in stepfamilies and

stepgrandparenting. Some theorists suggest that grandparents and

stepgrandparents may provide additional resources for children

during the remarriage process (Cherlin & Furstenberg, 1986;

Duffy, 1982; Kennedy & Kennedy, 1993). However, Kalish & Visher

(1981) have theorized that they may be a source of interference

for the stepfamily formation.

In this study data were gathered from young adults who grew

up in stepfamilies. Custodial parent in this paper refers to

with whom the participant resided for the majority of time while

growing up, not legal custody. The participant's custodial

parent's parents will be referred to as custodial grandparents.

This does not mean that the grandparents had custody of the
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grandchild, but that they are the parents of the participant's

custodial parent. The participant's noncustodial parent' s

parents will be referred to as noncustodial grandparents. The
custodial parent's spouse will be referred to as the custodial

stepparent. The participant's custodial stepparent's parents

will be referred to as custodial stepgrandparents.

In this study young adults answered questions pertaining to
their self-esteem and relationships with mother's parents,

father's parents, stepfather's parents, and stepmother's parents.
The researcher examined the variables that predict the perceived
quality of the participants' relationship with their custodial

grandparents and custodial stepgrandparents. The perceived

quality of the participants' relationship with their custodial
grandparents, noncustodial grandparents, and custodial

stepgrandparents were compared. Finally, self-esteem of the
participant was examined to assertain positive correlation with
each of the (step)grandparent relationships.

Stepfamilies

The rate of divorce in the United States rose rapidly between
1965 and 1979. This rate has leveled off since 1979 (Hernandez,
1988), however, it is predicted that 40% to 50% of parents of
children born in the late 1970's and early 1980's will divorce.
These children will spend an average of five years in a single-
parent home - 90% of which are female headed households. An
estimated 75% to 80% of custodial parents remarry (Glick & Lin,
1986). Family processes in stepfamilies appear to be different
than those in intact families (Anderson & White, 1986; Bray,
Berger, Boethel, Maymi, & Touch, 1992; Clingempeel & Segal, 1986;
Ganong & Coleman, 1986). Therefore, it cannot be assumed that



3

research conducted on individuals who were reared in an intact

family will always apply to individuals reared in stepfamilies.

It is important to conduct research specifically on stepfamilies.

FactorsAffecting ldren's Adjustment to Remarriage

Age. Adjustment to remarriage is affected by the complex

interaction between a child's gender, age at time of remarriage,

and time since remarriage. Children in stepfamilies have been

found to exhibit more behavioral, social, emotional, and learning

problems than children in intact families (Ganong & Coleman,

1993). The most well-defined adjustment problems are

externalizing, anti-social, non-compliant behavior (Bray, et al,
1992; Hetherington, Cox, & Cox, 1985). Following remarriage,

children of all ages have an initial increase in problem

behaviors and disruptions in relationships with other family

members (Bray, 1992; Hetherington et al., 1985). The effects

appear to vary with the child's stage of development. The

greatest difficulty in adjusting to remarriage appears to occur
in early adolescence (Bowerman & Irish, 1962; Hetherington,

Stanley-Hagan, & Anderson, 1989). In contrast, preadolescents

who initially have problems in adjusting to a new stepfamily

appear to gradually adapt. Younger children appear better able
to become attached to and benefit from the presence of a
competent stepparent (Hetherington et al., 1985). However, some
children appear to adapt well in the early stage of remarriage,
but delayed negative effects emerge at a later time, especially
during adolescence (Hetherington, 1989).

Gender. Several studies have shown that girls have more
difficulty in adjusting to stepfamilies than do boys (Bray et
al., 1992; Clingempeel, Brand, & Ievoli, 1984; Ganong & Coleman,



1986; Santrock, Warshak, Lindbergh, & Meadows, 1982; Vuchinich,

Hetherington, Vuchinich, & Clingempeel, 1991). Santrock et al.

(1982) found that female adolescents in stepfamilies were more

anxious than males in stepfamilies and both males and females in

intact families. These girls also expressed more anger toward

their remarried mothers than boys. The authors hypothesized that

gaining a stepfather may increase feelings of opposition and

antagonism between girls and their mothers. For boys, however,

the benefit of obtaining a male role model may attenuate any

problems of having to share his mother with his stepfather. A

recent study did not support the conclusion that girls have more

difficulties in stepfamilies than boys (Hetherington et al.,

1992). The study found no difference in overall adjustment in

stepfamilies between boys or girls.

Length of time since remarriage. Research concerning the

length of time the stepfamily has lived together has found mixed

results. Ganong and Coleman (1986) found that length of time

with the stepparent had little influence. Clingempeel and Segal

(1986) found that total time with the stepparent was negatively

correlated with the stepdaughter's perception of the

stepfather/stepdaughter relationship but it did not correlate

with the self-esteem of the stepdaughter. Hetherington et al.

(1992) found that the original negativity of remarried mothers to
adolescents decreased after two years of remarriage. After this

time, mother/child relationships in stepfamilies resembled

mother-child relationships in intact families. However,

stepfather/stepchild relationships became less positive and less

close after two years. Hetherington et al. (1992) attributed

4
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these negative changes to the more hostile and coercive actions

of the adolescents.

Marital relationship. In intact families the marital

relationship is important in predicting overall family

functioning and self-esteem of the children in the family

(Clingempeel & Segal, 1986; Kurdek & Sinclair, 1988). Several

studies have found that the marital relationship is a less

important influence on children's self-esteem in stepfamilies

than in intact families. Other relationships, such as those

between parent and child, seem to have more influence in

stepfamilies (Clingempeel & Segal, 1986; Crosbie-Burnett, 1984).
However, Coleman and Ganong (1987) found that marital conflict in
stepfamilies as reported by the children (but not the adults)

does have an effect on the children's self-esteem. Also, Bray et
al. (1992) found that marital relationship during early

remarriage is important for later child adjustment.

Stepparent/Stepchild Relationships

Research concerning the nature of the stepparent/stepchild

relationship seems to indicate that stepparent/stepchild

relationships can be positive but that they are qualitatively

different than parent/child relationships in intact families
(Anderson & White, 1986; Clingempeel & Segal, 1986). Anderson
and White (1986) found that functional stepfamilies were similar
on most measures to functional intact families. Stepfather/

stepchild relationships were as positive as father/child

relationships in intact families. However, stepfather/stepchild

interpersonal involvement was less intense and there was a
tendency toward the existence of parent/child coalitions in
stepfamilies. The authors commented that a moderate level of
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mutual positive involvement between stepparent and stepchild may

be sufficient for effective stepfamily functioning. Supporting

this finding, Hetherington (1988) found that after an initial

attempt to form a positive relationship with a stepchild, many

stepparents become increasingly disengaged from the stepchildren.

Ganong and Coleman (1986) found that the reactions of

stepdaughters to stepfathers were less positive than any other

parent/child dyad.. Stepdaughters felt less close to stepfathers

than other dyads but reported little difference in parenting

behavior of their stepfather.

Nonresidential Fathers' Influence on the Child

Stepfamily researchers have rarely studied the influence of

the nonresidential father on the child. The few studies that

have been published have suggested that after a relatively brief

time, nonresidential fathers have little influence on their

children (Clingempeel & Segal, 1986; Furstenberg, Morgan, &

Allison, 1987). Clingempeel and Segal (1986) found that the

nonresidential father's visitation frequency was positively

related to positive behavior of stepfathers toward stepdaughters,

but not related to self-esteem, love in stepfather/stepdaughter

relationships, or positive communication. Furstenberg et al.

(1987) found that the frequency of visitation and closeness of

relationship to father showed no consistent influence on the

child.

It appears that children identify more with their residential

stepfathers than with their nonresidential fathers. Thus,

stepfathers typically have a greater influence on children than

nonresidential fathers (Parish & Copeland, 1979; Parish & Dostal,

1980). Parish and Dostal (1980) found that in families where
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parents have been divorced for less than two years, the

children' s self-concept was correlated with their evaluation of

their mother, stepfather, and nonresidential father. In

contrast, for families divorced for more than two years, the

children's self-concept was correlated with their evaluation of

their mother and stepfather but unrelated to their evaluation of

their nonresidential father.

Young Adults in Stepfamilies

Children currently in stepfamilies have been studied much

more often than young adults who grew up in a stepfamily. For

young adults from stepfamilies, researchers have studied the

following dependent variables: college adjustment; financial,

social and instrumental support; contact with parents; parental

evaluation; stepmother/stepchild relationship quality; locus of

control; and development of identity and emotional autonomy.

Research has indicated that college adjustment, locus of control

and the development of identity and emotional autonomy are no

different for young adults from stepfamilies than for young

adults from intact families. Grant, Smith, Sinclair, and Salts

(1993) in a cross-sectional study found that parental divorce

and/or remarriage did not have a impact on college adjustment.

Heyer and Nelson (1993) found that young adults from stepfamilies

were similar to young adults from intact families on the

development of identity and emotional autonomy. Parish (1982)

found no difference in locus of control between students from

intact families, single-parent families, or stepfamilies.

However, he did find an interaction between gender and locus of

control. Males from stepfamilies were significantly more
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external than males from intact families and females from all

three family types.

Relationship with Parents. Research has indicated that

contact with parents, financial, social and instrumental support

from parents, parental evaluation, and (step)mother/(step)child

relationship quality are lower for young adults who grew up in

stepfamilies. Studies have shown that young adults leave home at

an earlier age when their parents have remarried (Aquilino, 1990;

White & Booth, 1985) and Amato and Booth (1991) found adults

whose parents had remarried reported lower contact with both

their fathers and their mothers than adults whose grew up in

intact families.

Remarried parents tend to provide less support to their young

adult offspring than first-married parents. White (1992) with a

national sample of 2,400 adults with children over 19 not living

at home found that remarried parents provide less social,

instrumental, and financial support to their adult children.

Astone and McLanahan (1991) found that the children of single-

parents and stepfamilies report less parental financial support

for their educational aspirations. They speculated that

financial commitment to children may be weaker in stepfamilies.

Financial support is very important to most college students

and this may, in part, explain why Paris and Kappes (1980) found

that students from stepfamilies where their natural parents had

divorced (rather than their natural father had died) rated their

parents less favorably than students from intact families. Also,

Nunn and Parish (1982) found that the parental childrearing role

was perceived more positively by young adults from intact

families than those from stepfamilies.



Pruett, Calsyn, and Jensen (1993) studied 104 undergraduate

students residing in intact families, stepmother families, and

stepfather families. When compared to the relationship between

children and their biological mothers in other family types,

students in stepmother families perceived lower relationship

quality, less support, and more conflict with their stepmother.

While studies of younger stepchildren have suggested that

stepfamilies have more family conflict and less family cohesion

than intact families, Pruett et al. (1993) found that family

conflict and family cohesion was similar for all three family

types of adult children. Also, young adults from stepfamilies

were just as satisfied with the overall social support they

receive from their entire social network as were young adults

from intact families. Finally, Pruett et al. (1993) hypothesized

that students in stepfamilies would have larger support networks,

but no group differences were found.

Summary of young adults in stepfamily research. Much more

research has been conducted on children currently in stepfamilies

than on young adults who grew up in a stepfamily. It is

important to study young adults for two reasons. First, young

adults are in the position to reflect on all of their childhood

experiences in a stepfamily. They can provide insights into

stepfamily functioning that may be unique from the information

from younger stepchildren. Second, studies of adults are also

necessary to determine if the impact of divorce and remarriage

persists as the child reaches adulthood.

Overall the stepfamily research on young adults is quite

sparse, with most variables being researched only once. Living

in a stepfamily does appear to have a lasting affect even into

9
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the college years. The variables found to be most affected were

amount of contact with parents, parental evaluation, and

financial, social, and instrumental support from parents. It is

likely that if these factors are negatively affected by living in

a stepfamily that other factors are negatively affected as well.

More research on this group is clearly needed.

Grandparent/Grandchild Relationships

Factors Affecting Grandchild/Grandparent Relationships in Intact

Families

Kinship position. Research concerning grandchildren in

intact families' perception of their relationship with their

grandparents have typically focused on several variables. First,

kinship position (maternal versus paternal) appears to be an

important variable in the quality of the grandparent/grandchild

relationship (Matthews & Sprey, 1985, Shore & Hayslip, 1988).

The relationships with the maternal grandparents are typically

viewed as closer than those with the paternal grandparents.

Grandparenting style. Grandparenting style is also an

important variable in the quality of the grandparent/grandchild

relationship. Based on interviews with 510 grandparents of a

national sample of grandchildren between the ages of 13 and 18,

Cherlin and Furstenberg (1986) found two types of grandparenting

behaviors. The first type is exchange of services where

grandparents exchange services with grandchildren such as errands

or chores. The second type is parentlike behaviors where

grandparents performing parentlike behaviors, such as

disciplining and advising on careers and sexual matters.

Based on these two types of grandparenting behaviors, Cherlin

and Furstenberg (1986) proposed three styles of grandparenting.
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The first is the remote style, in which the grandparents

typically do not engage in exchange of services or parentlike

behavior and they visit their grandchild less than once every two

or three months over the previous 12 months. The second style is

the companionate style. These grandparents also score low on

exchange of services and parentlike behavior, but they visit

their grandchild at least once or twice a month. The third style

is the involved style in which the grandparents typically engaged

in exchange of services and parentlike behavior. These

grandparents are also likely to visit their grandchild often.

Using this method to classify style of grandparenting, Shore and

Hayslip (1988) found that the companionate and involved style

were most predictive of perceived grandchild/grandparent

relationship quality.

Direct influence by grandparents. The next variable that

appears to be associated with the grandchild/grandparent

relationship is the direct influence of grandparents in such

matters as religion, career goals, and hobbies. Shore and

Hayslip (1988) found that the perceived quality of the

grandchild/grandparent relationship increased with increased

perceived direct influence of the grandparent. This was found to

be true for maternal grandparents, but not for paternal

grandparents.

Parent /grandparent relationships. The perceived

parent/grandparent relationship appears to influence the

perceived grandchild/grandparent relationship. Matthews and

Sprey (1985) found that closeness of the mother/grandmother

relationship was related to closeness of the grandchild/
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grandmother relationship. However, this relationship was not

found for the father/grandmother relationship.

Age of grandparent. Age of the grandparent is an important

variable in the grandparent/grandchild relationship. Cherlin and

Furstenberg (1985) found that as the age of grandparents

increased the less diverse their styles of interacting became.

Most older grandparents used a less involved style. Kahana and

Coe (1969, cited by Kahana & Kahana, 1970) also found that

grandparents become increasingly distant from their grandchildren

as they themselves age.

Gender of grandparent and frequency of contact. Gender of

the grandparent also appears to be an important variable.

Grandmothers tend to be seen as having a closer relationship and

more influence than do grandfathers (Roberto & Stroes, 1992).

Hagestad (1982) found that grandmothers are more likely that

grandfathers to have a warm relationship with their

grandchildren. Also grandparents more often attempted to

influence grandchildren of the same gender. Last, frequency of

contact appears to positively correlate with the quality of the

grandchild/grandparent relationship (Cherlin & Furstenberg,

1986).

Stepgrandparents

Remarriage of parent(s) can mean the addition of as many as

four new stepgrandparents. While stepgrandparenting is a common

occurrence, little research has been conducted on this topic.

(Step)grandparents of children in stepfamilies have been viewed

as additional resources for the (step)grandchildren (Cherlin &

Furstenberg, 1986; Duffy, 1982; Kennedy & Kennedy, 1993) as well
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as a source of interference for the remarried couple and

stepfamily formation (Kalish & Visher, 1981).

Kalish and Visher (1981) propose that (step)grandparents can

hinder stepfamilies in several ways. Grandparents whose divorced

child retains custody after the divorce often become closer to

their grandchildren through re-enlistment as babysitters or

financial-supporters. Households may merge at this time.

However, after the remarriage, there can be a sense of loss for

the grandparent and sometimes profound anger at this loss. The

adult child who has moved in with his or her parent, often moves

to a new home after the remarriage. The grandparent may worry

that the new stepparent, who may not even the love the child

"like a parent should", may not treat the grandchild as he or she

deserves to be treated.

If the adult child marries someone with children, tensions

can greatly increase. The comfort and security of the

grandparent/parent/grandchild togetherness may be disturbed by

these new "intruders", the stepparent and stepgrandchildren. If

competition and tension develop in the stepsibling relationships

and/or the stepparent/stepchild relationship, the grandparent is

likely to take his or her stepgrandchild's side and may bring

pressure on the biological parent to do the same. A possible

problem area for young adult (step)grandchildren is

(step)grandparents who provide such things as a car for

graduation or a trust fund for college education for their

biological grandchildren, but not for their stepgrandchildren

living in the same family. This can create tension and

resentment in the stepfamily, especially if the stepgrandchildren

who did not receive the financial support, also did not receive
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financial support from their biological grandparents. Kalish and
Visher (1982) conclude by stating that everyone in the stepfamily
system, including the (step)grandparents can improve or detract
from the well-being of the others.

On a more positive note, Kennedy and Kennedy (1993) comment
that grandparents of children in stepfamilies may provide a
stable relationship, sustaining the emotional well-being of
grandchildren in families that have gone through many changes
(i.e. divorce, adjustment to single-parent family, and adjustment
to stepfamily). Research has indicated that stepgrandparents are
important to stepgrandchildren (Trygstad & Sanders, 1989).
Trygstad and Sanders (1989) found that the majority of
stepgrandparents are viewed as someone whom the stepgrandchild
cares about as an individual and as someone whom they respect.
Only 19% of their sample of young adults rated the relationship
as unimportant, while 48% rated the relationship as important.

Factors affecting stepgrandchild/stepgrandparent

relationship. As discussed above, numerous variables have been
found to be important to the grandparent/grandchild relationship
in intact families: kinship position (maternal versus paternal),
grandparenting style, extent of direct influence of the
grandparent, quality of the parent/grandparent bond, age of the
grandparent, gender of the grandparent, and frequency of contact
between the grandparent and grandchild. Of these variables,
kinship position, grandparenting style, direct influence of the
grandparent, parent/grandparent bond, age of the grandparent, and
gender of the grandparent have not been examined in stepfamilies.
While, grandparenting style as described by Cherlin and
Furstenberg (1986) has not been studied in stepgrandparents,
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Trygstad and Sanders (1989) examined a related concept: the
personal and social roles of stepgrandparents. Additionally,
Henry, Ceglian, and Matthews (1992) studied role behaviors, role
meanings, and grandmothering styles (Robertson, 1977). Frequency
of contact in stepgrandchild/stepgrandparent relationship has
been considered by Henry et al. (1992) and Trygstad and Sanders
(1989). In addition the following variables have been found to
be important in the stepgrandparent/stepgrandchild relationship:
the stepgrandchild's bond with the stepparent, the
stepgrandchild's satisfaction with the parent's remarriage, the
age of the stepgrandchild, and the occupational prestige of the
stepgrandparent.

Kinship position. Kinship position has been found to be an
important variable in divorced families, but has not been studied
in remarried families. Creasey (1993) found young adults from
divorced families more satisfied with maternal grandparent
relationships than paternal grandparent relationships. Creasey
(1993) assumes that because mothers tend to get custody of
children that maternal grandparents are parents of the custodial
parent.

Grandparenting style, socialand personal roles.
Grandparenting style (Cherlin and Furstenberg, 1986) has been
found to be an important variable in grandparent/grandchild
relationships. However, grandparenting style has not been
studied in stepfamilies.

Henry et al. (1992) examined role behaviors, role meanings,
and grandmothering styles (concepts by Robertson, 1977). Henry
et al. (1992) studied mothers' perceptions of grandmother/
grandchild and stepgrandmother/stepgrandchild 

relationships in
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newly formed stepfamilies (less than five years). They found
that mothers believed stepgrandmothers displayed less
instrumental role behaviors and expressive role behaviors towards
their stepgrandchildren than towards their grandchildren.

Mothers also believed that stepgrandmothers attributed greater
personal role meaning to grandchildren than to stepgrandchildren.
Personal role was defined as the importance of meeting individual
needs through the grandchild/grandparent relationship. No
significant differences between grandmothers and stepgrandmothers
were found for social role meaning which refers to the aspects of
the relationship that reflect social norms.

Henry et al. (1992) found that based on the mothers'
perception, the apportioned style of grandmothering (high
personal and social role meaning) was the most common style for
biological maternal grandmothers. The symbolic style of
grandmothering (low personal role meaning with high social role
meaning) was the most common style for the paternal grandmother,
and the maternal and paternal stepgrandmothers- Age of child,
age of (step)grandmother, number of grandchildren, and frequency
of (step)grandmother's visits showed significant influences on
mother's perceptions of (step)grandmother's role behaviors and
role meanings. Gender of child, (step)grandmother's employment
status, and distance (step)grandmother lived from the family were
not significant factors in determining role behaviors or role
meanings.

Trygstad and Sanders (1989) studied social and personal roles
of stepgrandparenting, a similar, but not equivalent concept to
grandparenting styles used in research by Shore and Hayslip
(1988) in studying grandparent/grandchild relationships.
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Trygstad and Sanders (1986) defined a stepgrandparenting social
role as the stepgrandparent being involved in family activities,
the stepgrandparent believed to be important to visit at
holidays, the stepgrandparent deserving of respect, the
stepgrandchild feeling an obligation towards the stepgrandparent,
and the stepgrandchild believing they should have proper behavior
so that the stepgrandparent would not think less of them. A
stepgrandparenting personal role was defined as the
stepgrandparent bringing a sense of perspective to the
stepgrandchild's life, the stepgrandchild feeling sad if the
stepgrandparent died, the stepgrandchild perception of the
importance of a personal relationship, the emotional attachment
between the stepgrandparent and stepgrandchild perceived as
pleasurable, and belief by the stepgrandchild that they could
learn a great deal from the stepgrandparent. Young adults that
were stepgrandchildren reported that as both the social and
personal role of their stepgrandparents increased, the importance
of the stepgrandchild/stepgrandparent relationship increased as
well (Trygstad & Sanders, 1989).

Frequency of contact. Another important variable in the
stepgrandchild/stepgrandparent relationship is the frequency of
contact (Henry et al., 1992; Trygstad & Sanders, 1989). Trygstad
and Sanders (1989) found that the more contact currently with the
stepgrandparent the more the young adult rated the relationship
as important to them. Henry et al. (1992) studied mothers'
perceptions of the stepgrandmother/stepgrandchild relationship in
newly formed stepfamilies (less than five years) and found that
the frequency of stepgrandmothers' visits showed significant
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influences on mothers' perceptions of the stepgrandmothers' role
behaviors and role meanings.

Contact with stepgrandparents appears to be less frequent
than contact with grandparents (Sanders & Trygstad, 1989).

However, Furstenberg and Spanier (1984) found that 30% of
stepchildren saw their stepgrandparents at least once per week
and found the experience comfortable and pleasant.

Stepgrandchild/stepparent bond. Another important variable
in the stepgrandparent/stepgrandchild relationship is the
relationship of the stepgrandchild with the stepparent (Cherlin &
Furstenberg, 1986; Trygstad & Sanders, 1989). Trygstad and
Sanders (1989) found that young adults' perception of the
importance of their relationship with their stepparents was
positively related to the importance of their relationship with
their stepgrandparents. Additionally, stepgrandchildren who are
more satisfied with the remarriage of their parent rated the
importance of the stepgrandparent/stepgrandchild relationship
higher (Trygstad & Sanders, 1989).

Age of stepgrandchild. Age of the stepgrandchild has been
found to be an important variable in the stepgrandparent/

stepgrandchild relationship. The older the child at marriage of
the parent and stepparent the less likely it is for the
stepgrandparent role to be regarded as important as the
biological grandparent role and the less important the
stepgrandparent relationship was to the stepgrandchild (Cherlin &
Furstenberg, 1986; Trygstad & Sanders, 1989). Trygstad and
Sanders (1989) also found that the older the stepgrandchild at
the time of the study the less important the stepgrandparent
relationship was considered. Likewise, Henry et al. (1992) found
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that the current age of the stepgrandchild was a significant

influence on the mothers' perception of the stepgrandmothers'

role behavior and role meaning.

Occupational prestige. Lastly, occupational prestige appears

to be an important variable in the stepgrandchild/stepgrandparent

relationship. Trygstad and Sanders (1989) found that for young

adults in college, the higher the occupational prestige score of
the father, the less contact was reported between the

stepgrandparent and the stepgrandchild. Also, the higher the

occupational prestige of the stepfather and stepgrandparent the

more likely the young adult was to say they wanted more contact

with the stepgrandparent.

BiologicalGrandparents of Children in Stepfamilies

Kennedy and Kennedy (1993) found that grandchildren from

stepfamilies indicated a more close and active relationship with
the most-close grandparent than did grandchildren from either

intact or single parent families. The authors speculated that

grandchildren in stepfamilies need an adult with whom they feel a
sense of continuity and identity. The grandparent may often be
perceived by the child as the person offering a trustworthy and
stable relationship in a changing and unpredictable climate.
Kelley (1992) in interviews of well-functioning stepfamilies

found that the families indicated that children maintaining

meaningful relationships with their grandparents was important.

Gladstone (1991) in a survey of 47 grandparents whose adult
children had remarried found that grandparents' frequency of
visits with grandchildren changed after the remarriage of their
child. Nearly half (48.9%) of grandparents visited less often,
while 23.4% visited more. Several factors were related to less
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visitation: greater geographical distance; older grandchildren;

conflict with child, child-in-law, or first child-in-law;

perception that grandchildren needed less support after the
remarriage; and sharing grandchildren with second child-in-law's

family.

Gladstone (1989) studied the mediating influence of the

middle generation following remarriage by interviewing 110
grandmothers. Over half of the grandmothers believed the middle
generation mediated their visitation and stated that their adult
child would bring their grandchild to see them or would "always
allow us to come visit". In several cases, grandmothers seemed
to have difficulty seeing their grandchildren because of strained
relationships with their adult children. In a majority of the
cases, the first child-in-law did not mediate contact with the
grandchildren. However, the second child-in-law was likely to
have mediated contact with the grandchildren in an indirect way
by not "standing in the way" or "by not interfering." Most
grandmothers believe that their second child-in-laws' motives

were altruistic.

-Step)grandparents :.Positive or Negative Influence

While (step)grandparents of children in stepfamilies may
spend time with their (step)grandchildren and the
(step)grandchildren may view this relationship as important, the
question that remains is if the relationship is beneficial to the
(step)grandchild. Only one study was identified that examined
this issue (Bray & Berger, 1990) and this project only studied
the parents of noncustodial fathers. Bray and Berger (1990)
found that the correlation between children's adjustment and the
quality of relationship with the grandparents varied, depending
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on the length of the remarriage and the sex of the child. At six
months since remarriage, boys with a better relationship with

their paternal grandparents had lower self-esteem. In contrast,

girls who had a better relationship had fewer behavioral

problems. At two and a half years from remarriage, boys who had
a better relationship with their grandparents had fewer

behavioral problems, while girls had higher self-esteem and fewer
behavioral problems. At 5 to 7 years from remarriage, boys with
a better relationship had lower self-esteem and more behavioral
problems. Girls had fewer behavioral problems and higher self-
esteem. Overall the noncustodial grandparent/grandchild

relationship appears to be helpful for girls but not for boys.
The authors speculate that a boy with behavioral problems may be

"returned" to his father and his family as a solution for the
mother and stepfather. Mothers may feel more competent to handle
girls with behavioral problems.

Summary of Grandparenting Research

Grandparenting research indicates that the following
variables are important in the quality of the grandparent/
grandchild relationship: kinship position, grandparenting style,
influence of the grandparent, parent/grandparent bond, age of
grandparent, gender of grandparent, visitation patterns, and
frequency of contact between grandchild and grandparent (Cherlin
& Furstenberq, 1985; Cherlin & Furstenberg, 1986; Hagestad, 1982;
Matthews & Sprey, 1985; Roberto & Stroes, 1992; Shore & Hayslip,
1988). Stepgrandparenting research has found the following
variables important in (step)grandchild/(step)grandparent

relationships in stepfamilies: personal role of the
stepgrandparent, social role of the stepgrandparent, age of
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stepgrandchild currently, age of the stepgrandchild at time of

remarriage, age of stepgrandparent, frequency of contact,

stepgrandchild/stepparent bond, and occupational prestige

(Cherlin & Furstenberg, 1986; Henry et al., 1992; Trygstad &

Sanders, 1989). The following variables have not been studied in

(step)grandchild/(step)grandparent relationships of stepfamilies:

grandparenting style, kinship position, visitation patterns,

influence of the (step)grandparent, and (step)parent/

(step) grandparent bond.

Several theorists have proposed that (step)grandparents are

resources for children in stepfamilies, while others have

proposed that (step)grandparents provide interference for

(step)grandchildren and in the formation of the stepfamily

(Cherlin and Furstenberg, 1986; Kalish & Visher, 1981; Kennedy &

Kennedy, 1993). No research has examined this issue. Also no

research has examined all the (step)grandparents relationships of

a single target (step)grandchild.

Purpose of the Study

The lack of research concerning grandparents and

stepgrandparents of children from stepfamilies indicated that

more research in this area was needed. In particular, research

concerning which variables contribute to a positive perceived

(step)grandparent/(step)grandchild relationship for individuals

in stepfamilies is needed. Also, research concerning whether

(step) grandparents are providing additional resources for

(step)grandchildren or are producing interference is needed.

The hypotheses in this study were based primarily on

grandparenting research by Shore and Hayslip (1988) and

stepgrandparenting research by Trygstad and Sanders (1989) and
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Kennedy and Kennedy (1993). Additional research was needed for

several reasons. Shore and Hayslip (1988) did not consider the

stepfamily variable. While 38% of participants in Shore and

Hayslip' s research indicated that their biological parents were

not married to each other, the researchers did not report if

there were differences in the married parents versus nonmarried

parents groups and participants from stepfamilies were not

identified. Trygstad and Sanders' (1989) research used a small

sample (54 participants) and participants selected only one

stepgrandparent as the target, the stepgrandparent they visited

most often. Because frequency of contact is positively

correlated with relationship quality, it is likely that more

negative stepgrandchild/stepgrandparent relationships were not

included. Analyzing data from these more negative

stepgrandparent relationships was important for this study.

Kennedy and Kennedy's (1993) study focused primarily on

biological grandparents rather than stepgrandparents.

Participants selected their most close grandparent and only five

chose a stepgrandparent. Their sample size was also small (55

participants from stepfamilies). Research was needed that

compared grandparents and stepgrandparent from the same

participant.

In the current paper, custodial parent refers to with whom

the participant resided for the majority of time while growing

up, not legal custody. The participant' s custodial parent' s

parents will be referred to as custodial grandparents. This does

not mean that the grandparents had custody of the grandchild, but

that they are the parents of the participant's custodial parent.

The participant's noncustodial parent's parents will be referred
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to as noncustodial grandparents. The participants' custodial

stepparent's parents will be referred to as custodial

stepgrandparents.

Hypothesis One

This study proposed that the perceived quality of the

custodial grandparent/grandchild relationship in stepfamilies

will not be interrupted by the parental separation and remarriage

and that the determinants of the quality of this relationship

would be similar to that associated with the grandchild/

grandparent relationship in intact families. The research by

Shore and Hayslip (1988) who studied grandparenting indicates

that four variables are significant in this perceived

relationship (in order of magnitude): kinship position (maternal

versus paternal), grandparenting style, parent/grandparent bond,

and influence the grandparent has on the grandchild. These same

four variables were proposed to predict the perceived quality of

the custodial grandparent/grandchild relationship in

stepfamilies. Grandparenting style, as defined by Shore and

Hayslip (1988), is comprised of three variables, parentlike

behaviors provided, services provided, and visitation patterns.

To have a continuous rather than nominal value for grandparenting

style and to determine which aspect of grandparenting style is

most important, these three variables, parentlike behaviors,

services, and visitation were used in place of grandparenting

style. Therefore, this study proposed that the following

variables would predict perceived quality of the custodial

grandparent/grandchild relationship: kinship position,

parentlike behaviors provided, services provided, visitation
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patterns, parent/grandparent bond, and influence the grandparent

has on the grandchild.

Hypothesis Two

Second, this study proposed that while some variables that

predict the perceived custodial stepgrandparent/stepgrandchild

relationship would correspond to the variables that predict the

perceived custodial grandparent/grandchild relationship, some

different variables would be important in predicting the

perceived quality of the custodial stepgrandchild/stepgrandparent

relationship.

Trygstad and Sanders' (1989) research appeared to indicate

that the following four variables are most important in

predicting perceived stepgrandparent/stepgrandchild relationships

(in order of importance): (1) social and personal roles, (2)

frequency of contact, (3) stepgrandchild's bond with stepparent,

and (4) occupational prestige of the stepgrandparent. Trygstad

and Sanders' (1989) finding of the importance of social and

personal roles of the stepgrandparent suggested that

grandparenting style of the custodial stepgrandparent may be the

most important variable in predicting the perceived quality of

the custodial stepgrandparent/stepgrandchild relationship.

Trygstad and Sanders (1989) did not directly study the influence

of the stepgrandparent on the stepgrandchild, however, personal

role was significant and this concept appears to be similar to

Shore and Hayslip's (1988) concept of influence. Therefore, this

study proposed that the influence the custodial stepgrandparent

has on the participant's life would be the next most important

variable.
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Trygstad and Sanders (1989) found frequency of contact and

the stepgrandchild/stepparent bond the next most important

variables. This study likewise proposed that frequency of

contact and stepgrandchild/stepparent bond would be the next most

important variables after grandparenting style and influence.

Trygstad and Sanders (1989) found occupational prestige of the

stepgrandparent the next most important variable. Because

educational level is likely correlated with occupational

prestige, this study proposed that educational level of the

custodial stepgrandparent would be the next most important

variable.

Although kinship position (maternal versus paternal) and

(step)parent/(step)grandparent relationship were proposed to

predict custodial grandchild/grandparent, the current study

proposed that they would not be as important in the perceived

custodial stepgrandparent relationship. In intact families,

women tend to take a more active role in maintaining kinship ties

(e.g., Troll, 1980). It was proposed that stepmothers do not

provide this same function for their stepchildren. Although

Shore and Hayslip (1988) found the parent/grandparent bond to be

an important variable in the perceived grandparent/grandchild

relationship, this study proposed that in stepfamilies

stepparent/stepgrandparent bond will be less important than the

previously mentioned variables.

Hypothesis Three

The third hypothesis for this study proposed that the

perceived quality of the custodial grandparent/grandchild

relationship would be higher than the perceived quality of the

custodial stepgrandparent/stepgrandchild relationship.
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Furthermore, the perceived quality of the custodial

stepgrandparent/stepgrandchild relationship would be higher than

the perceived quality of the noncustodial grandparent/grandchild

relationship. This proposal was supported by research by Sanders

and Trygstad (1989) that found that perceived stepgrandchildren/

stepgrandparent relationship strength was rated lower than

perceived grandchild/grandparent relationship strength. Also

Kennedy and Kennedy (1993) found that most college-aged students

from stepfarmiLlies chose a grandparent from the side of their

custodial parent, rather than their noncustodial parent or

stepparent, as their most-close grandparent. The relationship

between the paternal grandparents and grandchildren is often

weakened during a divorce (Cherlin & Furstenberg, 1985; Creasey,

1993). Mothers most often obtain custody of children, therefore,

paternal grandparents are often the noncustodial grandparents.

Other research has found that noncustodial parents rapidly lose

influence with their children (Clingempeel & Segal, 1986;

Furstenberg et al., 1987), therefore, it was hypothesized that

the perceived noncustodial grandparent/grandchild relationship

would deteriorate as well.

Hypothesis Four

The fourth and last proposal in this study was that the

quality of each of the perceived (step)grandparent relationships

would positively correlate with the participant's self-esteem.

Self-esteem of children in stepfamilies is lower than that of

children in intact families (Ganong & Coleman, 1993). Research

suggests that variables other than family structure (stepfamily

versus intact family) may interact with family structure and have

a stronger effect on self-esteem. Family conflict, parental
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happiness, family environment, and family cohesion (Kurdek &

Sinclair, 1988; Long, 1986; Raschke & Raschke, 1979) have been

found to more reliably predict self-esteem than family structure.

Although no stepgrandparenting literature studying self-esteem

was found, several authors proposed grandparents and

stepgrandparents can be a resource for children in stepfamilies,

thereby increasing their self-esteem (Cherlin and Furstenberg,

1986; Duffy, 1982; Kennedy & Kennedy, 1993).

Summary

In summary, the following hypotheses are proposed:

1. For custodial grandparents, the grandchild's perception of

the quality of the relationship was expected to increase with the

perception of the following variables (in order of magnitude):

(a) if the grandparent is maternal (Matthews & Sprey, 1985; Shore

& Hayslip, 1988), (b) the more parentlike behaviors provided

(Shore & Hayslip, 1988), (c) the more services provided (Shore &

Hayslip, 1988), (d) increased visitation patterns (Shore &

Hayslip, 1988), (e) the higher the parent/grandparent bond

(Matthew & Sprey, 1985, Shore & Hayslip, 1988), and (f) the

greater the influence the grandparent has on the participant's

life (Shore & Hayslip, 1988).

2. For custodial stepgrandparents, the stepgrandchild's

perception of the quality of the relationship was expected to

increase with the perception of the following variables (in order

of magnitude): (a) the more parentlike behaviors provided (Shore

& Hayslip, 1988; Trygstad & Sanders, 1989), (b) the more services

provided (Shore & Hayslip, 1988; Trygstad & Sanders, 1989), (c)

the increased visitation patterns (Shore & Hayslip, 1988;

Trygstad & Sanders, 1989), (d) the greater the influence the
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stepgrandparent has on the participant's life (Shore & Hayslip,
1988; Trygstad & Sanders, 1989), (e) the greater the frequency of

contact (Trygstad & Sanders, 1989), (f) the higher the

participant/stepparent bond (Cherlin & Furstenberg, 1986;

Trygstad & Sanders, 1989), and (g) the higher the educational

level of the stepgrandparent (Trygstad & Sanders, 1989).
3. The perception of the quality of the relationship with the

custodial grandparents was expected to be higher than the

perception of the quality of the relationship with the custodial
stepgrandparents. Furthermore, the perception of the quality of

the relationship with custodial stepgrandparents was expected to

be higher than the perception of the quality of the relationship
with the noncustodial grandparents (Bray & Berger, 1990; Henry et
al., 1992; Kennedy & Kennedy, 1993; Sanders & Trygstad, 1989).

4. The quality of each of the perceived (step)grandparent

relationships was expected to positively correlate with the

participant's self-esteem (Kennedy & Kennedy, 1993).



CHAPTER 2

METHOD

Part icipants

The participants in this study were 207 college-age adults
who lived in a stepfamily as a child. The participant's

custodial parent must have remarried before the participant was
17 years old and the participant must have lived in the

stepfamily. The participant's custodial parent and custodial
stepparent must still have been alive and married to each other.
Questionnaires surveyed the participants' perception of their
relationship with their mothers' parents, stepfathers' parents,
fathers' parents, and stepmothers' parents. Information was also
gathered concerning the participants' perception of their

relationship with their mothers, stepfathers, fathers, and

stepmothers.

Participants ranged in age from 17 to 34 years old with a
mean of 20.8 and a standard deviation of 3.0. The majority of
the sample was female (71%), with only 29% of the sample male.
The ethnicity of most participants was caucasian (78.3%),

followed by African American (12.1%), Hispanic (4.3%), Asian
(3.4%), Native American (.5%), and other (1.4%).

The majority of the participants' biological parents had
divorced (81.2%), but 9.2% of the participants indicated that one
of their biological parents had died, and 8.2% indicated that
their biological parents were never married. Participants'
biological parents had been separated for a mean of 13.9 years

30



31

with a standard deviation of 5.3 years. The majority of

participants indicated that as a child they lived with their

mother the majority of the time (85.5%), while 14.5% of

participants indicated that they lived with their father. When

their mother remarried, participants were an average of 11.5

years old with a standard deviation of 4.8 years. They were an

average of 12.1 years old with a standard deviation of 5.3 years

when their father remarried.

Instruments

Rosenberg Self-Esteem Scale (RES). Each participant

completed the RES (Rosenberg, 1965). The RES is a 10 item

instrument using a 4-point Likert scale developed to measure

self-esteem. The instrument has been in use for over 25 years.

The participant rates each item according to the degree of

agreement or disagreement. Examples of items include: "At times

I think I am no good at all;" "I feel that I have a number of

good qualities;" and "On the whole, I am satisfied with myself."

The items are scored from 1 to 4. Five of the ten items are
reverse scored. The range of scores extends from a low of 10 to
a high of 40, with higher scores indicating higher self-esteem.

Higher self -esteem scores indicate that the participant respects

themselves and considers themselves worthy. Lower self-esteem

scores indicate that the participant does not respect themselves

and considers themselves contemptible.

The RES appears to have face, trait, and construct validity

(Rosenberg & Simmons, 1972). Zurich and Reynolds (1988) obtained
an alpha coefficient of .87, indicating internal consistency.
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Earlier reliability studies were consistent with this finding

(Crandall, 1973) (see Appendix B).

Demographic Questionnaire. Each participant was asked to

provide demographic information pertaining to self, mother,

stepfather, father, and stepmother (see Appendix C).

Perceptions of Grandparenthood Questionnaire (GQ). Each

participant completed eight GQs (Shore & Hayslip, 1988), one for
each of the following: mother's mother, mother's father,

stepfather's mother, stepfather's father, father's mother,

father's father, stepmother's mother, and stepmother's father.

The GQ gathers demographic information concerning the

(step)grandparent (e.g. age, marital status, employment,

education level), perception of role in participant's life,

perception of closeness of relationship, and perception of
quality of (step)grandparent/ (step)parent relationship.

Questions are in a five-point Likert format, and in most cases
one is the lowest or most negative and five is the highest or

most positive.

The GQ categorizes grandparenting style into three types:
remote, companionate, and involved. The styles are based on
Cherlin and Furstenberg (1986) research discussed earlier. The
remote style is assigned for a low score (below 17) for questions
pertaining to parentlike behaviors provided (1.i, 1.j, 1.1 - p,
and 3.c), a low score (below 13) related to services provided
(3.a, 3.b, 3.d, 3.f, and 4 .b) , and a low score (below 7) related
to patterns of visits (1.b, 1.c, and 4.a) . The companionate
style is assigned for the same low-scores on parentlike behavior
and services, but visitation is above 6 indicating increased
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visitation with the participant. The involved style is assigned
when, ratings of parentlike questions is above 16, ratings of
services-rendered questions is above 12, and ratings of

visitation questions is above 6.

In the current study, the three variables that comprise

grandparenting style, parentlike behaviors provided, services

provided, and visitation patterns, were used in analyses instead
of grandparenting style. This was done to have a continuous

rather than nominal variable and to attempt to determine the most
important aspect of grandparenting style.

Other variables measured by the instrument include perceived
degree of influence of the (step) grandparent (2.a - 2 . j) ,
(step)grandparents' residential proximity (4.c), frequency of
visitation (4.d), perceived (step)parents' relationship with
(step)grandparent (4.f), and perceived quality of

(step)grandparent/participant relationship (l.a, 1.k, 1.u, 1.v,

4. e) (see Appendix D).

Procedures

Questionnaire packets were distributed to adults who lived in
a stepfamily as a child. Each participant received a
questionnaire packet that contained (a) a cover letter (Appendix
E), (a) a consent form (Appendix F), (b) a RES, (c) a demographic
questionnaire, and (d) eight GQs. The order of the GQs were
counterbalanced for the four (step)grandparent positions (e.g.
mother's parents, father's parents, stepfather's parents,
stepmother's parents.) Participants were recruited from
psychology classes at the University of North Texas.

Participation was strictly voluntary. Extra credit in the class
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was offered as an incentive to participate. The questionnaires

were taken home, completed, and returned the next class period.

Consent forms were separated from questionnaires to insure

anonymity.



CHAPTER 3

RESULTS

Of the 258 questionnaires returned, 51 (19.8%) were discarded

because the participant did not meet the criteria for the study,

resulting in an n of 207. The majority of the discarded

questionnaires was due to the participant not living with a

stepparent while growing up. The return rate was 52.9% of the

488 questionnaires which were distributed.

Table 1 gives means and standard deviations for participants'

perception of their relationship with each (step)parent. Table 2

gives means and standard deviations for quality of the

(step)grandchild/ (step)grandparent relationship and other major

variables by target (step) grandparent.

Findings

Hypothesis One. The first hypothesis stated that for

custodial grandparents, the grandchild's perception of the

quality of the relationship was expected to increase with the

perception of the following variables (in order of magnitude) :

(1) if the grandparent is maternal (kinship position), (2) more

parentlike behaviors provided, (3) more services provided, (4)

increased visitation patterns, (5) the higher the parent/

grandparent bond, and (6) the greater the influence the

grandparent has on the participant's life. Custodial grandparent

was defined by determining which parent the participant lived

with the majority of time as a child. The variables proposed in
the first and second hypotheses and other important demographic
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variables that were to be used to test hypothesis one were

evaluated to determine their interdependence (see Tables 3 and

4). The variables, parentlike behaviors and services provided,

were found to be highly correlated (r = .72, p < .01, r = .77, p
< .01, for custodial grandmothers and custodial grandfathers

respectively). Therefore, these two variables were added

together to form the variable, parentlike behaviors/services

provided.

A stepwise multiple regression was utilized to predict the

perceived quality of the custodial grandparent/grandchild

relationship. The variables that were entered in the regression

equation follow: parentlike behaviors/services provided,

visitation patterns, kinship position, influence, frequency of

contact, educational level of grandparent, parent/grandparent

bond, participant/parent bond, distance lived apart,

participant ' s age, participant' s gender, and participant' s number
of years as a stepgrandchild. Separate regression equations were
run for custodial grandmothers and custodial grandfathers.

For custodial grandmothers and grandfathers the following

variables were found to predict the perceived quality of the

relationship (in order of magnitude): parentlike behaviors/

services provided, parent/grandparent bond, influence the
grandparent had on the participant, and visitation patterns. All
relationships were positive, or in other words, as the variable
increased the perceived quality increased. Based on these
findings, hypothesis one was not supported (see Table 5).

Hypothesis Two. The second hypothesis stated that for
custodial stepgrandparents, the stepgrandchild's perception of
the quality of the relationship was expected to increase with the
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perception of the following variables (in order of magnitude):

(1) more parentlike behaviors provided, (2) more services

provided, (3) increased visitation patterns, (4) the greater the

influence the stepgrandparent has on the participant's life, (5)

greater frequency of contact, (6) the higher the participant/

stepparent bond, and (7) the higher the educational level of the

stepgrandparent. The variables used to test hypothesis two were

evaluated to determine their interdependence (see Tables 6 and

7). The variables, parentlike behaviors and services provided,

were found to be highly correlated (r = .78, p < .01, r = .79, R

< .01, for custodial stepgrandmothers and custodial

stepgrandfathers respectively). Therefore, these two variables

were added together to form the variable, parentlike

behaviors/services provided.

A stepwise multiple regression was run to predict the

perceived quality of the custodial stepgrandparent/stepgrandchild

relationship entering the following variables: parentlike

behaviors/services provided, visitation patterns, kinship

position, influence, frequency of contact, educational level of

stepgrandparent, stepparent/stepgrandparent bond, participant/

stepparent bond, distance lived apart, participant' s age,

participant's gender, and participant's number of years as

stepgrandchild. Separate regression equations were run for

custodial stepgrandmothers and custodial stepgrandfathers.

For custodial stepgrandmothers the following variables were

found to predict the perceived quality of the relationship (in

order of magnitude): parentlike behaviors/services provided,

visitation patterns, participant/stepparent bond,
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stepgrandmother' s level of education, and stepparent/

stepgrandmother bond. All relationships were positive.

For custodial stepgrandfathers the following variables were

found to predict the quality of the relationship (in order of

magnitude): parentlike behaviors/services provided,

participant/stepparent bond, stepgrandfather's level of

education, and stepparent/stepgrandfather bond. All

relationships were positive. Based on these two findings,

hypothesis two was not supported (see Table 5).

Hypothesis Three. The third hypothesis stated that the

perception of the quality of the relationship with the custodial

grandparents was expected to be higher than the perception of the

quality of the relationship with the custodial stepgrandparents.

Furthermore, the perception of the quality of the relationship

with custodial stepgrandparents was expected to be higher than

the perception of the quality of the relationship with the

noncustodial grandparents. This hypothesis was tested by

utilizing a repeated measures ANOVA. Separate analyses were run

for (step)grandmothers and (step)grandfathers. Results indicated

that the perception of the quality of the relationship with the

custodial grandmother was significantly higher than the

perception of the noncustodial grandmother. In turn, the

perception of the quality of the relationship with the

noncustodial grandmother was significantly higher than the

perception of the custodial stepgrandmother.

For the (step)grandfathers, the perception of the quality of
the relationship with the custodial grandfather was significantly

higher than the custodial stepgrandfather relationship. The
perceived quality of the relationship with the noncustodial
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grandfather was not significantly different than either the

relationship with the custodial stepgrandfather nor the

noncustodial grandfather. Therefore, hypothesis three was not

supported (see Table 8).

Hypothesis Four. The fourth hypothesis stated that the

perceived quality of each of the (step)grandparent relationships

would positively correlate with the participant's self-esteem.

To test this hypothesis a Pearson's correlation coefficient (r)
was calculated between self-esteem and each of the perceived

quality of (step)grandparent relationship scores. This

hypothesis was not supported. Although one of the eight

coefficients was significant it was quite low (r = .18, p < .05)

(see Table 9).



CHAPTER 4

DISCUSSION

In previous studies many variables have been considered in

relation to grandparent/grandchild and stepgrandparent/

stepgrandchild relationships (Shore & Hayslip, 1988; Trygstad &

Sanders, 1989). The present study focussed on kinship position

(maternal versus paternal), parentlike behaviors provided,

services provided, visitation patterns, influence the

(step)grandparent has on the participant's life, parent/

grandparent bond, participant/stepparent bond, frequency of

contact, educational level of the stepgrandparent, participant' s

age, participant's gender, and participant's number of years as a

stepgrandchild as determinants of the (step)grandchild' s

perception of the quality of the (step)grandparent/

(step) grandchild relationship.

Hypothesis One

Based on Shore and Hayslip's research (1988) the following

variables were proposed to predict the perceived quality of the

custodial grandparent/grandchild relationship: kinship position,

parentlike behaviors, services provided, visitation patterns,

parent/grandparent bond, and influence. Interdependence analyses

found that parentlike behaviors and services provided were highly

correlated, therefore, these two variables were combined.

In this study, for custodial grandparents the following

variables were found to predict the perceived quality of the

relationship (in order of magnitude): parentlike behaviors/

40
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services provided, parent/grandparent bond, influence the
grandparent had on the participant, and visitation patterns. All
relationships were positive, on in other words, as the variable
increased the perceived quality of the relationship increased.
These findings were inconsistent with hypothesis one (see Table

5).

The major difference in hypothesis one and the findings in
this study concerned the variable, kinship position. Kinship
position (maternal versus paternal) had previously been found to
be a predictor of perceived grandparent relationship quality in
intact families (Matthews & Sprey, 1985; Shore & Hayslip, 1988)
and Creasey (1993) found young adults from divorced families more
satisfied with maternal grandparents than paternal grandparents.
However, in the current study with stepfamilies, kinship position
did not predict relationship quality. In intact families,
mothers often are responsible for maintaining relationships with
extended family (Troll, 1980). Perhaps in stepfamilies
biological parents assume this role for their children overriding
the more typical gender roles in intact families. This
hypothesis would need to be further researched.

Four variables were found to predict the perceived quality of
the custodial grandparent/grandchild. Parentlike
behaviors/services provided was the strongest predictor of the
perceived custodial grandparent/grandchild relationship.
Questions measuring parentlike behaviors consisted of such items
as how often the grandparent disciplined the grandchild and how
often the grandparent gave advice on morals, career, sexual
matters, marriage partners, and problems with friends. Questions
measuring services provided consisted of such items as how often
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the grandparent helped in the stepgrandchild' s care, took the

grandchild to parks/playgrounds or church, and how much financial

support they provided. These questions pertain to behaviors that

could have occurred when the grandchild was young (going to

parks) as well as when the grandchild was an adult (providing

financial support). It is important to note that active

behaviors, which are likely under the control of the grandparent,

in contrast to more passive variables not under the grandparent' s

control, such as kinship position, grandchild's gender, and

grandchild's age, appear to contribute to a stronger perceived

relationship.

The parent/grandparent bond was the next strongest predictor

of the perceived quality of the custodial grandchild/grandparent

relationship. This indicates that the middle generation acts as

a mediator of the custodial parent/grandparent relationship. In

other words, it is difficult for a grandchild to have a strong

relationship with the custodial grandparent if the parent does

not have a strong relationship with that grandparent. Parents as

mediators of grandparent/grandchild relationships in intact

families is well-established (Matthews & Sprey, 1984; Shore &

Hayslip, 1988; Troll, 1980). The present study provides support

to research by Gladstone (1989) who found that the majority of

parents mediated the grandchild/grandmother visits in

stepfamilies. This included such things as bringing the

grandchild to see the grandmother, helping to arrange visits, and

reducing opportunity to be with her grandchildren when there was

a conflict between the parent and grandmother. Gladstone (1989)

theorizes that the mediating influence of the middle generation

in the grandchild/grandparent relationship continues after the
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divorce and remarriage. Findings from the present study add

weight to this supposition.

The direct influence the custodial grandparent had on the

grandchild was the next strongest predictor of the perceived

quality of the custodial grandparent/grandchild relationship.

Questions measuring influence measured how much of an direct

influence the grandparent had on such aspects of the

participant's life as religion, career, hobbies, and going to

college. Young adults are in a good position to reflect upon

their experiences and the influence of their grandparents. It is

difficult to determine from this study which behaviors make

custodial grandparents influential in their grandchildren's life.

Influence in significantly correlated with parentlike behaviors,

services provided, and visitation patterns (see Tables 3 and 4).

However, it appears to contribute uniquely to the perceived

quality of the relationship.

The visitation patterns of the custodial grandparent was the

next strongest predictor of the perceived quality of the

custodial grandparent/grandchild relationship. Questions

pertaining to visitation patterns measured how often the

grandparent is present at family gatherings and holidays and how

often the grandparent gives the grandchild gifts. It appears

intuitive that the more often the grandparent and grandchild see

each other the stronger the grandchild will perceive the

relationship and this is also supported by research (Cherlin &

Furstenberg, 1986). However, it is important to note that

visitation patterns was selected to predict relationship quality

by the regression equation, while frequency of contact, which

simply measures the number of visitations per year, was not
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selected. This indicates that visitation patterns adds unique

information not provided by the variable frequency of contact.

Several variables other than kinship position and frequency

of contact were entered into the regression equation and were not

found to be unique significant predictors of perceived quality of

the relationship. These include: participant/parent bond,

participant's age, participant's gender, educational level of

grandparent, distance lived apart, and number of years since

remarriage of parents. These findings were expected and similar

to other grandparenting research on intact families (Matthews &

Sprey, 1985; Shore & Hayslip, 1988).

The participant/parent bond was not a significant predictor

of the custodial grandparent relationship implying that even if

the grandchild' s bond with the parent is not strong, the

grandchild may still be able to establish a strong relationship

with the custodial grandparent. Also, the participants' age and

gender were not significant predictors of the custodial

grandparent relationship. This implies that as grandchildren in

stepfamilies become adults they continue to maintain

relationships with their custodial grandparents and both male and

female grandchildren in stepfamilies are able to have a strong

relationship with their custodial grandparents. The

grandparent' s educational level and the distance the grandparent

and grandchild live apart were not significant predictors of the

perceived quality of the relationship implying that grandchildren

in stepfamilies are able to have strong relationships with

custodial grandparents of all educational levels and even if the

custodial grandparent lives a long distance away.
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The number of years since the remarriage was not a

significant predictor of the perceived quality of the custodial

grandparent/grandchild relationship. This may imply that there
it not an adjustment period in the grandparent/grandchild

relationship after the remarriage. This may further imply that
the remarriage does not disrupt the custodial grandparent

relationship. However, this study is only sampling one point in
time after the remarriage. This study does not examine the
quality of the custodial grandparent/grandchild relationship

before the remarriage. Therefore, further research would be
necessary to examine the hypothesis that the custodial

grandchild/grandparent relationship is not disrupted by the

remarriage.

Other than the variable of kinship position, findings from
the present study with grandparents of young adults from
stepfamilies are similar to Shore and Hayslip's (1988) findings
with grandparents of adolescents and young adults from families
in general. This indicates that similar variables predict the
grandchild/grandparent relationship in stepfamilies as in
families in general. In addition, these similar determinants may
imply that the nature of the grandparent/grandchild relationship
in stepfamilies is similar to the nature of the grandparent/
grandchild relationship in other types of families. This may
also suggest that the custodial grandparent relationship is not
disrupted by the divorce and remarriage of parents. The finding
that the number of years since remarriage did not predict the
perceived quality of the custodial grandparent/grandchild

relationship also adds weight to this hypothesis. However,
further research specifically comparing grandchildren from intact
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families and stepfamilies and/or longitudinal research would be

necessary to confirm these hypotheses.

Findings from hypothesis one suggest ways for the custodial

grandparent to improve the perceived quality of the custodial

grandparent/grandchild relationship. First, the custodial

grandparent providing more parentlike behaviors and services

would likely contribute to a stronger relationship. Second, the

custodial grandparent establishing a closer relationship with his

or her adult child (the parent) would likely strengthen the

relationship. As discussed previously, the middle generation

appears to mediate the custodial grandparent/grandchild

relationship. Third, the custodial grandparent being more

influential in the grandchild's life contributes to a stronger

relationship. Further research is needed on this variable to

determine custodial grandparent behaviors that are perceived by

the grandchild as providing influence. Last, the custodial

grandparent being present at family gatherings and holidays more

often and bringing the grandchild gifts more often would appear

to contribute to a stronger perceived custodial grandparent/

grandchild relationship. This study also suggests that parents

can assist in the development of the custodial grandparent/

grandchild relationships by establishing a strong relationships

with their parents and by allowing the previously discussed

grandparent behaviors.

Hypothesis Two

The second hypothesis in the study explored predictors of

the perceived quality of custodial stepgrandparent/stepgrandchild

relationships. Based on Trygstad and Sanders' (1989) research

with stepgrandparents and Shore and Hayslip' s (1988) research on
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grandparents the following variables were proposed to predict the

perceived quality of the custodial stepgrandparent relationship:

parentlike behaviors provided, services provided, visitation

patterns, the influence the stepgrandparent has on the

participant' s life, frequency of contact, participant/stepparent

bond, and educational level of the stepgrandparent.

Interdependence analyses found that parentlike behaviors and

services provided were highly correlated, therefore, these two

variables were combined.

For custodial stepgrandmothers, the following variables were

found to predict the perceived quality of the relationship (in

order of magnitude): parentlike behaviors/services provided,

visitation patterns, participant/stepparent bond,

stepgrandmother' s level of education, and stepparent/

stepgrandmother bond. All relationships were positive, or in

other words as the variable increased the perceived quality of

the relationship increased.

For custodial stepgrandfathers the following variables were

found to predict the perceived quality of the relationship (in

order of magnitude): parentlike behaviors/services provided,

participant/stepparent bond, stepgrandfather's level of

education, and stepparent/stepgrandfather bond. All

relationships were positive. These findings were inconsistent

with hypothesis two (see Table 5).

First, influence of the stepgrandparent on the

stepgrandchild's life did not predict the perceived relationship.

In Shore and Hayslip's (1988) research, influence was found to be

a predictor of the perceived maternal grandparent relationship,

but not of the perceived paternal grandparent relationship. In
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the current study, influence was found to be an important

predictor for custodial grandparent relationships. The majority

of the custodial grandparents in the current study were maternal

(85.5%), therefore, the majority of custodial stepgrandparents in

this study were steppaternal (stepfather's parents). The finding

that influence did not predict the perceived stepgrandparent

relationship may indicate that influence is a unique predictor

for perceived maternal grandparent relationships. In other

words, influence predicts perceived quality of biological

maternal grandparent relationship, but does not predict other

(step)grandparent relationships (e.g. paternal grandparent or

stepgrandparent relationships). This hypothesis needs further

research comparing maternal, paternal, stepmaternal, and

steppaternal grandparent relationships.

Second, frequency of contact did not predict the perceived

relationship as proposed in hypothesis two. Trygstad and Sanders

(1989) found frequency of contact the second most important

variable in predicting perceived quality of stepgrandchild/

stepgrandparent relationship after social and personal roles of

the stepgrandparent. However, they did not use the variable

visitation patterns, a similar concept to frequency of contact.

Frequency of contact simply measures how often the grandparent

visits per year. These two variables were found to significantly

correlate (r = -.47, p < .01 and r = -.59, p < .01 for custodial

stepgrandmothers and custodial stepgrandfather respectively;

frequency of contact scores decrease as number of visits per year

increase). Visitation patterns was a significant predictor of

the perceived quality of the custodial stepgrandchild/

stepgrandmother relationship. This may explain why frequency of
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contact was not found for custodial stepgrandmothers, however

neither frequency of contact nor visitation patterns was found to

predict stepgrandfather relationships.

Third, visitation patterns was a predictor of the perceived

custodial stepgrandmother relationship but not the

stepgrandfather relationship. Visitation patterns is variable

proposed by Shore and Hayslip (1988). It measures how often the

grandparent is present at family gatherings and holidays and how

often the grandparent gives the grandchild gifts. The mean

scores and standard deviations for stepgrandfathers and

stepgrandmothers appear similar. Previous research on

stepfamilies has explored frequency of contact, but not

visitation patterns. Frequency of contact was found to be

important for stepgrandmothers and stepgrandfathers in previous

research (Trygstad & Sanders, 1989). The finding that frequency

of contact and visitation patterns were not important predictors

for stepgrandfathers suggests that other variables are much more

important in the perceived quality of the stepgrandchild/

stepgrandfather relationship. Further research into this

variable is needed to see if the lack of prediction of visitation

patterns for perceived quality of the stepgrandfather

relationship is replicable.

Fourth, strength of the stepparent/stepgrandparent bond was
found to be a predictor of perceived relationship quality for
both custodial stepgrandmothers and custodial stepgrandfathers.

While, this variable predicts quality at a lower level than the
other variables proposed, it uniquely contributes to the quality

of the stepgrandparent/stepgrandchild relationship. This

indicates that stepparents act as mediators of the
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stepgrandparent/stepgrandchild relationship, as parents act as
mediators in the grandparent/grandchild relationship. If the
stepparent does not have a strong relationship with his or her
parent, then it is likely that the stepgrandchild will not have a
strong relationship with his or her stepgrandparent. This
variable does not appear to have been studied before in
stepfamilies. However, research with other types of families
indicates that parent/grandparent closeness is related to the
quality of the grandchild/grandparent relationship (Matthews &
Sprey, 1985; Shore & Hayslip, 1988).

Three variables predicted the perceived quality of the
stepgrandchild/stepgrandparent 

relationship as proposed in
hypothesis two: parentlike behaviors/services provided,
participant/stepparent bond, and educational level of the
stepgrandparent. Trygstad and Sanders' (1989) finding of the
importance of social and personal roles of the stepgrandparent
suggested that parentlike behaviors/services provided would be
the strongest predictor of perceived quality of the
stepgrandparent/stepgrandchild 

relationship and this proposal was
supported. This implies that as custodial stepgrandparents
provide increasing amounts of parentlike behaviors and services,
their relationships with their stepgrandchildren increase.

Trygstad and Sanders' (1989) finding of the importance of
participant/stepparent bond suggested that this variable would
predict the perceived quality of the stepgrandparent/
stepgrandchild relationship and this proposal was also supported.
This implies that the stepgrandchild is likely to have a close
relationship with the stepgrandparent if he or she has a close
relationship with the stepparent. The converse is also true:



51
stepgrandchildren who have a distant relationship with their
stepparents are likely to have a distant relationship with their
stepgrandparents.

Trygstad and Sanders' (1989) finding of the importance of the
occupational prestige of the stepgrandparent suggested that
education level would predict the perceived quality of the
stepgrandparent/stepgrandchild 

relationship and this proposal was
also supported. This implies that stepgrandchildren perceive
that they are closer to stepgrandparents with higher levels of
education.

Several variables other than influence of the stepgrandparent
and frequency of contact were entered into the regression
equation and were not found to be unique significant predictors
of perceived quality of the stepgrandchild/stepgrandparent

relationship. These include: kinship position, participant's
age, number of years since remarriage of parents, participant's
gender, and distance lived apart. Kinship position (maternal
versus paternal) had not been previously studied in stepfamilies.
However, Creasey (1993) found young adults from divorced family
were more satisfied with maternal grandparents than paternal
grandparents. In the present study, kinship position was not
significantly correlated with perceived quality of the
stepgrandchild/stepgrandparent 

relationship (see Tables 6 and 7).
This implies that both custodial steppaternal and custodial
stepmaternal grandparents can establish relationships with their
stepgrandchildren.

Previous research has indicated that the younger the
stepgrandchild at the time of the study and the longer the length
of time since remarriage the more importance placed on the
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stepgrandparent relationship (Cherlin & Furstenberg, 1986; Henry,
Ceglian, & Matthews, 1992; Trygstad & Sanders, 1989). However,
in the present study perceived quality of the stepgrandparent/
stepgrandchild relationship was not significantly correlated with
the number of years since remarriage. The participant's age at
time of the study was not correlated with perceived quality of
the stepgrandmother relationship. Although the participant's age
at time of study was significantly correlated with the perceived
quality of the stepgrandfather relationship, the correlation was
low (r = .19, p < .05). This finding implies that a strong
stepgrandchild/stepgrandparent 

relationship can be established
even if the stepgrandchild is older at the time of remarriage.

Gender of stepgrandchild had not been studied in previous
stepgrandparent research. Shore and Hayslip (1988) found that in
families in general, gender of the grandchild was not a
significant predictor of perceived grandchild/grandparent

quality. Likewise in the present study, it was found that gender
of the stepgrandchild was not a significant predictor of
stepgrandparent relationships. This implies that the perceived
quality of the stepgrandchild/stepgrandparent 

relationship is not
significantly different for male or female stepgrandchildren.

Distance the stepgrandchild and stepgrandparent lived apart
had not been studied in previous stepgrandparent research. The
present study found that this variable was not significantly
correlated with the perceived quality of the stepgrandparent/
stepgrandchild relationship (see Table 6 and 7). This implies
that even if stepgrandparents live a long distance away they can
still establish strong relationships with their
stepgrandchildren.
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The current study gives support for Trygstad and Sanders'

(1989) research on stepgrandparents. In Trygstad and Sanders'
(1989) research the participant only selected one stepgrandparent
as the target, the stepgrandparent visited most often. In the
present study participants reported on all stepgrandparents,
however, the results did not appear to be significantly
different. Trygstad and Sanders' research appeared to indicate
that the following four variables were most important in
predicting stepgrandparent/stepgrandchild 

relationships (in order
of importance): (1) social and personal roles, (2) frequency of
contact, (3) stepgrandchild's bond with stepparent, and (4)
occupational prestige of the stepgrandparent. First, parentlike
behaviors/services provided is a similar concept to social and
personal roles, although social and personal roles appear to be a
more abstract concept (i.e. social role--"stepgrandparent should
be involved in family activities" versus services provided--
"stepgrandparent took you to the park or playground".) Second,
frequency of contact, as mentioned before, was correlated with
visitation patterns which was found to be an important predictor
for stepgrandmothers in the current study, though not for
stepgrandfathers. Third, stepgrandchild's bond with stepparent
was found to be an important predictor in the current study as
well. Finally, although occupational prestige of stepgrandparent
was not used in the current study, stepgrandparent's level ofoccupation was analyzed and found to be an important predictor.
One additional finding in the current study, the
stepparent/stepgrandparent 

bond as a predictor, was not tested in
the Trygstad and Sanders' (1989) research.
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Findings from hypothesis two suggest ways for the custodial

stepgrandparent to improve the perceived quality of the custodial
stepgrandparent/stepgrandchild 

relationship. First, the
custodial stepgrandparent providing more parentlike behaviors and
services would likely contribute to a stronger perceived
relationship. Second, for stepgrandmothers, being present at
family gatherings and holidays more often and bringing the
stepgrandchild gifts more often may strengthen the perceived
custodial stepgrandparent/stepgrandchild 

relationship. Third,
the custodial stepgrandparent establishing a closer relationship
with his or her adult child (the stepparent) would likely
contribute to a better stepgrandchild/stepgrandparent

relationship. As discussed previously, the middle generation
appears to mediate the custodial stepgrandparent/stepgrandchild

relationship.

The findings from this hypothesis also suggest that
stepparents can play a big role in the development of the
custodial stepgrandparent/stepgrandchild 

relationship. The
development of a strong custodial stepparent/stepgrandchild
relationship predicts a strong custodial stepgrandparent/
stepgrandchild relationship and the development of a strong
custodial stepparent/stepgrandparent 

relationship also predicts a
strong custodial stepgrandchild/stepgrandparent 

relationship.
This implies that custodial stepparents who wish to aid their
stepchildren in developing strong relationships with their
stepgrandparents, should attempt to develop strong relationships
with both their parents and their stepchildren.

Stnobviously 
play a part in the development of

the custodial stepgrandchild/stepgrandparent 
relationship.
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However, the current study includes few variables which are
directly under stepgrandchildren's control. The one area in
which stepgrandchildren may have partial control is in developing
a stronger relationship with their stepparents. This is likely
to lead to a stronger perceived custodial stepgrandchild/
stepgrandparent relationship. Additionally, the stepgrandchild
including the custodial stepgrandparent at family gatherings andholidays more often will likely lead to a stronger relationship
as well.

Comparison of Predictors for Grandparents and Stepgrandparents
For both custodial grandparents and custodial

stepgrandparents, the (step)grandparent performing parentlike
behaviors and providing services was the strongest predictor of
the perceived quality of the relationship (see Table 5).
Questions measuring parenting behavior consisted of such items as
how often the (step)grandparent disciplined the (step)grandchild
and how often the (step)grandparent gave advice on morals,
career, sexual matters, marriage partners, and problems with
friends. Questions measuring services provided consisted of such
items as how often the (step)grandparent helped in the
stepgrandchild's care, took the (step)grandchild to
parks/playgrounds or church, and how much financial support they
provided. These behaviors were found to be important in
influencing perceived relationships with both custodial
grandparents and custodial stepgrandparents.

For custodial grandparents, the grandparent's bond with his
or her adult child (the participant's parent) was a strong
predictor of the perceived quality of the grandchild/grandparent
relationship. This variable also predicted the perceived quality
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of the stepgrandchild/stepgrandparent 

relationship, although at a
lower level and in particular, lower than the participant/
stepparent :bond. The participants' relationship with their
biological parent did not predict the perceived grandparent/
grandchild relationship. This suggests that even when a
grandchild does not have a strong relationship with the parent,
he or she may still have a strong relationship with the
grandparent provided the parent's relationship with the
grandparent is intact. However, for the stepgrandparent
relationship, it is important that the stepgrandchild has both a
strong relationship with the stepparent and that there is a
strong stepparent/stepgrandparent bond. The addition of this
factor for stepgrandparent may indicate that the middle
generation (the stepparent) mediates the stepgrandparent/
stepgrandchild relationship more than in grandparent/grandchild
relationship. In the stepgrandchild/stepgrandparent

relationship, the middle generation may have more power to
provide aid in development of the relationship, but also more
power to disrupt the (step)grandparent/(step)grandchild

relationship. The custodial grandparent relationship does not
appear to be as dependent on the middle generation.

The amount of influence the grandparent had on the grandchild
was important in predicting the perceived grandparent/grandchild
relationship, but not the perceived stepgrandparent/
stepgrandchild relationship. Questions measuring influence
measured how much of an direct influence the (step)grandparent
had on such aspects of the participant's life as religion,
career, hobbies, and going to college.
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The level of education of the (step)grandparent was important

for perceived stepgrandparent relationships but not for perceived
grandparent relationships. This finding may suggest that
stepgrandchildren in college may have more in common with
stepgrandparents with higher education than stepgrandparents with
less education. The stepgrandchild may find stepgrandparents
with higher education a resource for their questions or
discussions about college and careers and this may be an area in
which the two can bond. Biological grandparents and
grandchildren, who by definition have a longer history, likely
have more areas in which the two can bond. For example, they
have experienced more life events together, such as family
marriages, celebrations, and deaths. Also, the custodial
grandparent has a biological connection that is missing in the
stepgrandparent relationship. For these reasons, the
grandparents' educational level may not be as important to the
(step)grandchild as the stepgrandparents' educational level. It
remains to be seen if stepgrandparent education would predict
perceived stepgrandparent relationship for young adults not in
college.

Shore and Hayslip (1988) combined three variables, parentlike
behaviors, services provided, and visitation patterns, to
comprise the concept of grandparenting style. The present study
combined parentlike behaviors and services provided and
demonstrated that this variable is the strongest predictor of the
perceived quality of (step) grandparent/(step)grandchild

relationships. Visitation patterns was also a significant
predictor, except in the stepgrandfather/stepgrandchild

relationship. However, visitation patterns was a lower predictor
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than parentlike behaviors/services provided. In summary, the
parentlike behaviors/services provided dimension of
grandparent ing style is more important in predicting perceived
quality of the (step)parent/(step)grandchild 

relationship than
the visitation patterns dimension. This appears similar to
Trygstad and Sanders' (1989) research which suggested that social
and personal roles were more strongly associated with perceived
stepgrandparent relationship than frequency of contact.
Hypothesis Three

The third hypothesis proposed that the perception of the
quality of the relationship with the custodial grandparents would
be higher than the relationship with the custodial
stepgrandparents, which in turn would be higher than the
relationship with noncustodial grandparents. Results differed
for (step)grandmothers and (step)grandfathers. For
(step)grandmothers, young adults perceived that the quality of
their relationship with their custodial grandmothers was higher
than their relationship with their noncustodial grandmothers,
which in turn was higher than their relationship with their
custodial stepgrandmothers. For (step)grandfathers, young adults
perceived that the quality of their relationship with their
custodial grandfathers was higher than their relationship with
their custodial stepgrandfathers The perceived quality of
relationship with their noncustodial grandfathers was not
significantly different than either their custodial grandfather
or custodial stepgrandfather relationships. Across both
(step)grandmothers and (step)grandfathers the perceived quality
of the custodial grandparent relationship is greater than the
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perceived quality of the custodial stepgrandparent. This finding
was inconsistent with hypothesis three (see Table 8).

The current study indicates that the perceived quality of the
custodial grandparent relationship is greater than the perceived
quality of the custodial stepgrandparent relationship. This was
expected based on previous research. Sanders and Trygstad (1989)
found that perceived stepgrandchildren/stepgrandparent

relationship strength was rated lower than perceived
grandchild/grandparent relationship strength, although their
research was not comparing grandparents and stepgrandparents from
the same (step)grandchild. The current study implies that young
adults from stepfamilies believe that they have stronger
relationships with their custodial grandparents than with their
custodial stepgrandparents.

Previous research has indicated that children identify more
with their custodial stepfathers than with their noncustodial
fathers (Parish & Copeland, 1979; Parish & Dostal, 1980) and that
noncustodial fathers rapidly lose influence with their children
(Clingempeel & Segal, 1986; Furstenberg, Morgan, & Allison,
1987). However this higher stepparent than noncustodial parent
relationship does not appear to carryover into the
(step)grandparent relationships. The current study indicates
that the relationship with the noncustodial grandparents is not
lower than the relationship that has developed with the custodial
stepgrandparents.

The current study indicates that the perceived quality of the
relationship with the noncustodial grandmother is significantly
less that the perceived quality of the relationship with the
custodial grandmother. Although this may appear to imply that
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the perceived noncustodial grandmother relationship has

deteriorated, this may not be an accurate assumption. Shore and

Hayslip (1988) found that the perceived quality of the paternal

grandmother relationship was lower than the perceived maternal

grandmother relationship. Because the majority of the custodial

grandmothers in the current study are maternal, this may account

for the difference between the custodial and noncustodial

grandmothers. It is possible that the perceived quality of the

noncustodial grandmother relationship may have been lower than

the custodial grandmother relationship even before the divorce

and remarriage. Further research is necessary to determine if

the perceived noncustodial grandparent relationship deteriorates

after the divorce and remarriage.

Differences in relationship quality for noncustodial

(step)grandmothers and noncustodial (step)grandfathers were found

in the current study. For (step)grandmothers, the perceived

quality of the noncustodial grandmother relationship was

significantly less than the custodial grandmother. In contrast,

for (step)grandfathers, the perceived quality of the noncustodial

grandfather relationship was not significantly less than the

custodial grandfather, although the trend was in the same

direction as for the (step)grandmothers. Examining the data

shows a greater difference between custodial stepgrandparent and

noncustodial stepgrandparent for (step)grandmothers than for

(step)grandfathers. Also, the hypothesis required that data from

all three (step)grandparents be available (i.e. custodial

grandmother, noncustodial grandmother, and custodial

stepgrandmother) and this was true for more (step)grandmothers

than (step)grandfathers (125 cases versus 65 cases respectively).
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This adds to the power of the statistical analysis for

(step) grandmothers.

Novatney (1990) discusses the importance of the "blood tie"

for (step)grandparents. "Blood tie" was defined as the

"importance of carrying on the family line and having someone who

is a descendant of the grandparent." (Step) grandparents

contrasting their biological and stepgrandchildren indicated that

this issue was most important in their stronger feelings towards

their grandchildren than stepgrandchildren. The current study

may indicate that the "blood tie" is important in the

grandchild's perception of the quality of the relationship as

well. This "blood tie" issue likely contributes to the higher

perceived custodial grandparent than custodial stepgrandparent

relationship. This lack of "blood tie" may inhibit the custodial

stepgrandparent relationship from developing. Additionally, this

feeling of a "blood tie" may keep noncustodial grandparents and

grandchildren emotionally involved and assure that the grandchild

still feels some closeness for this grandparent after the divorce

and remarriage.

This hypothesis only compared (step)grandparents when all

three were available. This does not give information about the

perceived quality of the stepgrandparent relationship when one of

the (step)grandparents was not available. Novatney (1990) states

that perhaps when both biological and stepgrandparents are

available, stepgrandparents are willing to assume a secondary

position. This implies that if no biological grandparents were

available and a stepgrandparent was available, the relationship

might be viewed in a more favorable light. This proposal

requires more research.
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Taking the finding that the perceived relationship with the

custodial grandparents is higher than the perceived relationship

with custodial stepgrandparents and the finding that somewhat

different variables contribute to custodial grandparent and

custodial stepgrandparent relationships we can conclude that

custodial grandparents and custodial stepgrandparents are viewed

differently by young adults. The data in Table 2 appears to

suggest that custodial stepgrandparents are lower than custodial

grandparents on nearly all variables that contribute to higher

perceived relationships (i.e. parentlike behaviors, services

provided, visitation patterns). This, along with the lack of the

"blood tie" may account for the lower perceived quality of the

custodial stepgrandparent relationship.

However, the data also indicates that it is possible for the

custodial stepgrandparent/stepgrandchild to establish an adequate

relationship. In the current study, 38.4% of stepgrandchildren

indicated their relationships with their stepgrandmothers was

"somewhat close" or higher and 43.7% of stepgrandchildren

indicated that their relationship with their stepgrandfathers was

"somewhat close" or higher. It is important to remember that
(step) grandparents engaging in more parentlike behaviors and

providing more services contributes to a higher perceived

relationship for both custodial grandparents and

stepgrandparents.

Hypothesis Four

The final hypothesis in this study proposed that the

perception of quality of the relationship with each of the

(step)grandparents would correlate with the participant's self-
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esteem. This hypothesis was not supported by the data (see Table

9).

Several theorists have proposed that (step)grandparents are

resources for children in stepfamilies (Cherlin and Furstenberg,

1986; Duffy, 1982; Kennedy & Kennedy, 1993). This would imply

that self-esteem would positively correlate with the perceived

quality of the (step)grandparent/(step)grandchild relationship.

Other theorists have proposed that (step) grandparents provide

interference in the stepfamily (Kalish & Visher, 1981). From

this we might hypothesize that a higher perceived relationship

with a (step)grandparent might be correlated with lower self-

esteem. The current study does not support the additional

resources or interference proposal for young adults, although

similar research with a younger population may support this.

Self-esteem in this sample was fairly high (m = 32.9, sd = 5.7,

out of a possible score of 40) indicating that the majority of

the sample had adequate self-esteem. This may have contributed

to the lack of correlation between self-esteem and perceived

quality of (step)grandparent relationships. A sample with lower

self-esteem may have found different results. Also, the self-

esteem of young adults in college is influenced by many factors.

This finding indicates that the perceived quality of relationship

with grandparents and stepgrandparents are not significant

predictors of self-esteem for young adult from stepfamilies.

Limitations

This study has several limitations. First, this study relies

on the (step)grandchild's perception of the

(step)grandchild/(step)grandparent relationship. Gathering data

from both the (step)grandchild and the (step)grandparent would
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strengthen the results and allow study of (step)grandparent

variables that are currently not available, such as whether the

stepgrandparent has biological grandchildren.

Another limitation is that data was only gathered from one

(step)grandchild of the (step)grandparent. Other

(step)grandchildren of this (step)grandparent may have viewed the

relationship differently. Gathering data from several

(step)grandchildren from the same family would strengthen the

results of this study.

Another limitation of this study is that it studied perceived

grandparent and (step) grandparent relationships at a single point

in time. Obviously, these relationships change over time and

this study cannot examine the dynamics that effect

(step)grandchildren in stepfamilies across the development of the

individual and stepfamily. Longitudinal and structural equation

modeling methods could explore the dynamic nature of these

relationships.

Caution is necessary in generalizing the results of this

study. Participants were not randomly selected and the sample

only included young adults from one university. This college

population likely differs in some respects from college

populations at community or junior colleges and colleges in

different areas. Also many young adults are not in college and

may have different relationships with their (step) grandparents.

Further study of young adults not in college is suggested.

Summary

This study contributes to the grandparenting and

stepgrandparenting literature in several areas. First, this

study examined the perceived quality of custodial
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grandchild/grandparent relationships in stepfamilies. This study

found that similar variables predicted the custodial

grandchild/grandparent relationship in stepfamilies as in

families in general. This may imply that the nature of the

custodial grandparent/grandchild relationship in stepfamilies is

similar to the nature of the grandparent/grandchild relationship

in other types of families. This study suggests that custodial

grandparents can improve the perceived quality of the

relationship with their grandchildren in stepfamilies by

providing more parentlike behaviors and services, establishing a

closer relationship with their adult child, and being present

more often at family gatherings and holidays.

Second, this study examined the perceived quality of the

custodial stepgrandchild/stepgrandparent relationship. Findings

suggest that the custodial stepgrandchild/stepgrandparent

relationship appears to be mediated more by the middle generation

than the custodial grandchild/grandparent relationship. This is

based on the finding that both the stepparent/stepgrandparent

bond and stepgrandchild/stepparent bond are predictors of the

perceived quality of the stepgrandparent/stepgrandchild

relationship. Also, findings from this study may suggest that in

stepfamilies the biological parent assumes the more traditional

female role of maintaining extended kin relationships. This

study suggests that custodial stepgrandparents, can improve their
relationship with their stepgrandchildren by providing more

parentlike behaviors and services and establishing a closer

relationship with their adult child. This study also suggests

that stepparents can enable the development of custodial

stepgrandchild/stepgrandparent relationships by developing
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stronger relationships with their stepchildren and with their

parents.

Third, this study found that the perceived quality of the

custodial grandchild/grandparent relationship was stronger than

the custodial stepgrandchild/stepgrandparent relationship. This

may indicate that the lack of a biological link in the custodial

stepgrandchild/stepgrandparent relationship may inhibit this

relationship from developing.
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Table 1

Means and Standard Deviations for Participant' s Perception of

Relationship with Target (Step)Parent

Target (Step)Parent M SD

Mother 4.5 1.0

Father 3.5 1.6

Stepfather 3.3 1.5

Stepmother 2.1 1.9

Custodial Parent 4.6 .8

Custodial Stepparent 3.6 1.3

Noncustodial Parent 3.4 1.6
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Table 5

Stepwise Regression Analyses of Perception of Participant and

Target Custodial (Step)Grandparent Quality of Relationship

Target Custodial
(Step)Grandparent Predictor Fa Bb bc R2d

Grandmother

Grandfather

Stepgrandmother

Stepgrandf ather

Parentlike Behaviors/
Services Provided

Parent/Grandmother Bond
Influence of Grandmother

on Participant
Visitation Patterns

Parentlike Behaviors/
Services Provided

Parent/Grandfather Bond
Influence of Grandfather

on Participant
Visitation Patterns

Parentlike Behaviors/
Services Provided

Visitation Patterns
Participant/Stepparent

Bond
Stepgrandmother' s Level

of Education
Stepparent/Stepgrandmother

Bond

Parentlike Behaviors/
services Provided

Participant/Stepparent
Bond

Stepgrandfather's Level
of Education

Stepparent/Stepgrandfather
Bond

aF value for B
buinstandardized regression coefficient (B)
Standardized regression coefficient (b)
dadjusted R2
**p<.01

140.73**
128.12**

103.45**
81. 48**

181. 41**
141.26**

102.20**
82.18**

101.67**
83.12**

61.52**

48.86**

41.25**

76.95**

58.40**

44.00**

35.68**

.18
1.73

.20

.30

.25
1.38

.16

.33

.33

.46

.49

.31

.84

.41

1.17

.34

.89

.38

.33

.23

.15

.51

.23

.20

.17

.53

.29

.12

.14

.13

.73

.26

.17

.15

.53

.67

.71

.85

.63

.73

.75

.75

.48

.60

.62

.63

.65

.50

.60

.63

.65
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Table 8

Analyses of Variance for Perception of Quality of Relationship

Between Participant and Custodial Grandparent, Noncustodial

Grandparent, and Custodial Stepgrandparent

(Step) grandparentIM

Custodial Grandmother 18.61a

Noncustodial Grandmother 14.96&

Custodial Stepgrandmother 12.50c

Custodial Grandfather 15.75a

Noncustodial Grandfather 13.63

Custodial Stepgrandfather 12. 0 2 b

aDif ferent letter pairs indicate significantly different M
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Table 9

Correlation Coefficients of Perception of Participant and

Target (Step)grandparent Quality of Relationship with

Participant' s Self-Esteem

Target Grandparent r

Mother ' s Mother -.08

Mother's Father .18*

Stepfather's Mother .04

Stepfather's Father .02

Father's Mother .07

Father's Father .09

Stepmother' s Mother .17

Stepmother' s Father .09

*p < .05
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Rosenberg Self-Esteem Scale

Please do not put your name on this sheet.
Listed below are a number of statements concerning feelings you may have about
yourself. Rate each item as it pertains to you personally. Base your ratings
on how you feel most of the time. Use the following scale to rate each
statement:

A. Strongly Disagree B. Disagree C. Agree D. Strongly Agree

INDICATE YOUR RESPONSE BY CIRCLING THE APPROPRIATE LETTER

1. 1 feel that I'm a person of worth, at least A B C D
on an equal basis with others.

2. I feel that I have a number of good qualities. A B C D

3. All in all, I am inclined to feel that I am a failure. A B C D

4. I am able to do things as well as most other people. A B C D

5. I feel I do not have much to be proud of. A B C D

6. I take a positive attitude toward myself. A B C D

7. on the whole, I am satisfied with myself. A B C D

8. I wish I could have more respect for myself. A B C D

9. 1 certainly feel useless at times. A B C D

10. At times I think I am no good at all. A B C D
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Demographic Questionnaire

Your age? Are you male? (1) or female? (2)

Ethnic origin: African-American? (1) Asian? (2)
Caucasian? (3) Hispanic? (4) Native American? (5)
Other (please specify)? (6)

Were your biological parents married at one time? yes (1) no (2) If
your biological parents were married at one time

Is their separation due to death? (1) or divorce? (2)
How many years ago did the separation occur?

Before you were an adult which parent did you live with the majority of the
time? mother (1) father (2)

other (please specify)

Do you currently live with one of your parents? yes (1) no (2)
If yes, whom? mother (1) father (2)

other (please specify)_ _ _ _

Please mark all of the following grandparents that are still alive.
My mother's mother
My mother's father
My father's mother
My father 's father

Please mark all of the following stepgrandparents that you have and that arestill alive.
My stepmother's mother
My stepmother's father
My stepfather's mother
My stepfather's father

Mother Information:

Is your mother alive? yes (1) no (2)Mother ' s age?_

Employed? no (1) part-time (2) full-time (3)

How many years of education does your mother have? (please circle)
1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 10 11 12 13 14 15 16 16+

If you did not live with your mother after the separation, how often didshe visit you? never (1) at least once a year (2)
at least once a month (3) at least once a week (4)

Did she remarry? yes (1) no (2)
If yes how many years ago-didEshe last remarry?
Is she still married? yes (1) no (2)

Your age when she last remarried?

How many times has your mother remarried? (In other words how many times hasyour mother been married not counting her marriage or relationship with yourbiological father?)
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stepfather Information: (This is your MOST RECENT stepfather)

IF YOU DO NOT HAVE A STEPFATHER SKIP TO FATHER INFORMATION

Is your stepfather alive? yes (1) no (2)
Stepfather's age?

Employed? no (:1) part-time (2) full-time (3)

How many years of education does he have? (please circle)
1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 10 11 12 13 14 15 16 16+

Does your stepfather have children from a previous marriage?
yes (1) no (2)
If yes,adid-any live in t e home with you? yes (1) no(2)

Did your stepfather have children together with your mother?
yes (1) no (2)

Father Information:

Is your father alive? yes (1) no (2)
Father' s age?

Employed? no (1) part-time (2) full-time (3)

How many years of education does your father have? (please circle)
1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 10 11 12 13 14 15 16 16+

If you did not live with your father after the separation, how often did
he visit you? never (1) at least once a year (2)

at least once a month (3) at least once a week (4)

Did he remarry? yes (1) no (2)
If yes how many years ago did he last remarry?

Is he still married? yes (1) no (2)
Your age when he last remarried?

How many times has your father remarried? (In other words how many times hasyour father been married not counting his marriage or relationship with your
biological mother?)

Stepmother Information: (This is your MOST RECENT stepmother)

IF YOU DO NOT HAVE A STEPMOTHER SKIP TO NEXT PAGE

Is your stepmother alive? yes (1) no (2)
Stepmother' s age?

Employed? no (1) part-time (2) full-time (3)

How many years of education does she have? (please circle)
1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 10 11 12 13 14 15 16 16+

Does your stepmother have children from a previous marriage?
yes (1) no (2)
If yes, didany live in the home with you? yes (1) no (2)

Did your stepmother have children together with your father?
yes (1) no (2)
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Rate the following relationships.
If this parent or stepparent is no longer alive, answer as you remember the
relationship to be. The meaning of each number is as follows:

0 = Not applicable (If you do not have this stepparent)
1 = Not at all friendly or supportive
2 = somewhat unfriendly and rarely supportive
3 = Neutral
4 = Somewhat friendly and supportive
5 = Very friendly and supportive

Rate your

Rate your

Rate your

Rate your

Rate your

Rate your

Rate your

relationship with your mother.

relationship with your stepfather.

relationship with your father.

relationship with your stepmother.

mother and stepfather's relationship.

mother and father's relationship.

father and stepmother's relationship.

0

0

0

0

0

0

0

1

1

1

1

1

1

1

2

2

2

2

2

2

2

3

3

3

3

3

3

3

4

4

4

4

4

4

4

5

5

5

5

5

5

5
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Your Mother's Mother
- Even if you do not know this person well or they are no longer alive,please answer the following questions.
- If this grandparent is no longer alive, answer the questions as you

remember her to be. If you cannot remember exact ages or years, make
your best guess.

Have you met her? (circle) (1)yes (2)no

If you have never met this grandparent, skip to the questions for the
next (step)grandparent.

Is she living? (circle) (1)yes (2)no
If not, in what year did she pass away?
How old were you when she passed away? _-

If she is still living, how old is she? -'
Is she married? (circle) (1)yes (2)noHow many miles away from you does she live?
How does she earn a living?
How many years of education coes sFie have? (please circ e)
1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 10 11 12 13 14 15 16 16+

Your Mother' s Mother' s Role in your life

1. Instructions: Please circle one of the numbers following questions a-w.The meaning of each number is as follows:

1 = Never
2 = Less than half of the time
3 = Half of the time
4 = More than half of the time
5 = Always

For example, out of all the times you needed help with school work andyou can remember this grandmother helping you only once or twice, thenyour answer to the following question would be as shown:

To what extent did this grandmother help you
with your schoolwork? 1 2 3 4 5

a. Is she easy to know and to talk with? 1 2 3 4 5

b. Is she present at all family gatherings? 1 2 3 4 5

c. Is she present during holidays? 1 2 3 4 5

d. Has she ever been a parent to you? 1 2 3 4 5

e. Is she available when you need her? 1 2 3 4 5

f. Is she consulted on family decisions? 1 2 3 4 5

g. Does she have authority in the family? 1 2 3 4 5
h. Does she tell a lot of family history? 1 2 3 4 5
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Mother' s Mother - 2

i. Is she a jolly person? 1 2 3 4 5

j. Has she inspired your religious beliefs? 1 2 3 4 5

k. Does she help when you are sad? 1 2 3 4 5

1. Does she give you advice on morals? 1 2 3 4 5

m. Does she advise you about your career? 1 2 3 4 5

n. Or about sexual matters? 1 2 3 4 5

o. Does she advise you on marriage partners? 1 2 3 4 5

p. or on problems with friends? 1 2 3 4 5

q. Does she make peace in your family? 1 2 3 4 5
r. Does she do volunteer work? 1 2 3 4 5

s. Is she active with her friends? 1 2 3 4 5

t. Does she enjoy being a grandparent? 1 2 3 4 5

u. Is she the grandparent you want to be? 1 2 3 4 5

v. Is she the parent you want to be? 1 2 3 4 5

w. Is she the adult you want to be? 1 2 3 4 5

2. Instructions: When answering questions a-j, circle one of thefollowing numbers. The meaning of each number is as follows

1 = Has or had a very negative influence
2 = Has or had somewhat of a negative influence
3 = Has or had no influence
4 = Has or had somewhat of a positive influence
5 = Has or had a very positive influence

a. Does she influence your religion? 1 2 3 4 5

b. or your career goals? 1 2 3 4 5

c. Does she influence your recreation? 1 2 3 4 5
d. Or the hobbies you have chosen? 1 2 3 4 5
e. Does she influence your volunteer work? 1 2 3 4 5
f. Did she influence you to go to college? 1 2 3 4 5

g. Did she influence you to join clubs? 1 2 3 4 5
h. Is your personality like hers? 1 2 3 4 5
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Mother' s
i. Or the way you handle problems? 1 2 3 4

j. Did she influence you to develop skills? 1 2 3 4
3. Instructions: When answering questions a-f, circle one of thenumbers. The meaning of each number is as follows:

1 = Never
2 = Less than half of the time
3 = Half of the time
4 = More than half of the time
5 = Always

a. How much time did your grandmother help
in your care (cooking, dressing you)? 1 2 3 4

b. How often did your grandmother take you
to parks and playgrounds? 1 2 3 4

c. How often did she discipline you? 1 2 3 4

d. How often did your grandmother get
involved between you and your parents? 1 2 3 4

e. How often did your grandmother help
you with your homework? 1 2 3 4

f. How often did your grandmother take you
to church or synagogue? 1 2 3 4

Mother - 3

5

5

following

5

5

5

5

5

5

4. Instructions: Note carefully the meanings of the numbers. These willusually be different for the questions of this section.

a. How often did she bring you gifts?

1 = Never
2 = Only at Christmas
3 = Holidays & birthdays
4 = Whenever she visited

b. How much of your financial support did she
provide?

1 = None
2 = Less than half
3 = Half
4 = More than half
5 = All

1 2 3 4

1 2 3 4 5
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c. How far did she live from you?

1
2
3
4

Mother' s Mother - 4

1 2 3 4

Less than 5 miles
More than 5 miles, but less than 25 miles
More than 25 miles, but less than 100 miles
More than 100 miles

d. How often do you see her?

1
2
3
4
5
6

1 2 3 4 56

Every day
1-6 times each week
1-3 times each month
4 to 11 times a year
Less than 4 times a year
Never

e. How would you describe your relationship
with her?

1
2
3
4
5

1 2 3 4 5

Nonexistent
Not very close
Somewhat close
Close
Very Close

f. Is the relationship between your mother and
her mother friendly and mutually
supportive? 1 2 3 4 5

1
2
3
4
5

= Not at all friendly or supportive
= somewhat unfriendly and rarely supportive
= Neutral or do not know each other
= Somewhat friendly and supportive
= Very friendly and supportive

g. Is the relationship between your stepfather
and your mother' s mother friendly and
mutually supportive? 1 2 3 4 5 6

Not at all friendly or supportive
Somewhat unfriendly and rarely supportive
Neutral or do not know each other
Somewhat friendly and supportive
Very friendly and supportive
Not applicable

h. Does this grandparent treat you the same
as she treats her other grandchildren or
stepgrandchildren?

1
2
3
4
5

1 2 3 4 5
= Much worse
= Somewhat worse

The same
= Somewhat better
= Much better

1
2

3
4
5
6
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Your Mother's Father
- Even if you do not know this person well or they are no longer alive,please answer the following questions.
- If this grandparent is no longer alive, answer the questions as youremember him to be. If you cannot remember exact ages or years, make

your best guess.

Have you met him? (circle) (1)yes (2)no

If you have never met this grandparent, skip to the questions for thenext (step)grandparent.

Is he living? (circle)If not, in what year did he pass away? (1)yes (2)no
How old were you when he passed away?
If he is still living, how old is he?
Is he married? (circle) (1)yes (2)noHow many miles away from you does he live? (____2_
How does he earn a living?How many years of education~doesheave?(p.leasehcirc~e
1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 10 11 12 13 14 15 16 16+

Your Mother' s Father' s Role in your life

1. Instructions: Please circle one of the numbers following questionsa-w. The meaning of each number is as follows:

1 = Never
2 = Less than half of the time
3 = Half of the time
4 = More than half of the time
5 = Always

For example, out of all the times you needed help with school work andyou can remember this grandfather helping you only once or twice, thenyour answer to the following question would be as shown:

To what extent did this grandfather help youwith your schoolwork? 1 2 3 4 5

a. Is he easy to know and to talk with? 1 2 3 4 5
b. Is he present at all family gatherings? 1 2 3 4 5

c. Is he present during holidays? 1 2 3 4 5
d. Has he ever been a parent to you? 1 2 3 4 5
e. Is he available when you need him? 1 2 3 4 5
f. Is he consulted on family decisions? 1 2 3 4 5
g. Does he have authority in the family? 1 2 3 4 5
h. Does he tell a lot of family history? 1 2 3 4 5
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Mother' s Father - 2

i. Is he a jolly person? 1 2 3 4 5
j. Has he inspired your religious beliefs? 1 2 3 4 5
k. Does he help when you are sad? 1 2 3 4 5
1. Does he give you advice on morals? 1 2 3 4 5
m. Does he advise you about your career? 1 2 3 4 5
n. or about sexual matters? 1 2 3 4 5
o. Does he advise you on marriage partners? 1 2 3 4 5
p. Or on problems with friends? 1 2 3 4 5
q. Does he make peace in your family? 1 2 3 4 5
r. Does he do volunteer work? 1 2 3 4 5
s. Is he active with his friends? 1 2 3 4 5
t. Does he enjoy being a grandparent? 1 2 3 4 5
u. Is he the grandparent you want to be? 1 2 3 4 5
v. Is he the parent you want to be? 1 2 3 4 5
w. Is he the adult you want to be? 1 2 3 4 5

2. Instructions: When answering questions a-j, circle one of thefollowing numbers. The meaning of each number is as follows
1 = Has or had a very negative influence2 = Has or had somewhat of a negative influence
3 = Has or had no influence4 = Has or had somewhat of a positive influence5 = Has or had a very positive influence
a. Does he influence your religion? 1 2 3 4 5
b. Or your career goals? 1 2 3 4 5
c. Does he influence your recreation? 1 2 3 4 5
d. or the hobbies you have chosen? 1 2 3 4 5
e. Does he influence your volunteer work? 1 2 3 4 5
f. Did he influence you to go to college? 1 2 3 4 5
g. Did he influence you to join clubs? 1 2 3 4 5
h. Is your personality like his? 1 2 3 4 5
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Mother' s Father - 3

i. or the way you handle problems?

j. Did he influence you to develop skills?

1 2 3 4

1 2 3 4

3. Instructions: When answering questions a-f, circle one of the followingnumbers . The meaning of each number is as follows :g
1 = Never
2 = Less than half of the time
3 = Half of the time

4 = More than half of the time
5 = Always

a. How much time did your grandfather help
in your care (cooking, dressing you)? 1 2 3 4 5

b. How often did your grandfather take youto parks and playgrounds? 1 2 3 4 5
c. How often did he discipline you? 1 2 3 4 5
d. How often did your grandfather get

involved between you and your parents? 1 2 3 4 5
e. How often did your grandfather help

you with your homework? 1 2 3 4 5
f.. How often did your grandfather take you tochurch or synagogue? 1 2 3 4 5

4. Instructions: Note carefully the meanings of the numbers.usually be different for the questions of this section. .

a. How often did he bring you gifts?

1 = Never
2 = Only at Christmas
3 = Holidays & birthdays
4 Whenever he visited

b. How much of your financial support did he
provide?

1=None
2 Less than half
3 Half
4 = More than half
5 All

These will

1 2 3 4

1 2 3 4 5

5

5



Mother' s Father - 4

c. How far did he live from you?

1
2
3
4

1 2 3 4

Less than 5 miles
More than 5 miles, but less than 25 miles
More than 25 miles, but less than 100 miles
More than 100 miles

d. How often do you see him?

1
2
3
4
5
6

1 2 3 4 5 6
= Every day
= 1-6 times each week
= 1-3 times each month
= 4 to 11 times a year
= Less than 4 times a year
= Never

e. How would you describe your relationship
with him?

1
2
3
4
5

1 2 3 4 5
Nonexistent
Not very close
Somewhat close
Close
Very Close

f. Is the relationship between your mother
and her father friendly and mutually
supportive?

1
2
3
4
5

1 2 3 4 5
Not at all friendly or supportive
Somewhat unfriendly and rarely supportive
Neutral or do not know each other
Somewhat friendly and supportive
Very friendly and supportive

g. Is the relationship between your
stepfather and your mother' s father
friendly and mutually supportive?

1
2
3
4
6-

6

1 2 3 4 5 6
= Not at all friendly or supportive
= somewhat unfriendly and rarely supportive= Neutral or do not know each other= Somewhat friendly and supportive
= Very friendly and supportive
= Not applicable

h. Does this grandparent treat you the sameas he treats his other grandchildren orstepgrandchildren?
I = Much worse
2 = Somewhat worse
3 = The same
4 somewhat better
5 = Much better

1 2 3 4 5
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Your Most Recent Stepfather's Mother
- If you do not have a stepfather skip to the questions for the next(step) grandparent.
- Even if you do not know this person well or they are no longer alive,please answer the following questions.

If this grandparent is no longer alive, answer the questions as youremember her to be. If you cannot remember exact ages or years, make yourbest guess.

Have you met her? (circle) (1)yes (2)no
If you have never met this grandparent, skip to the questions for the next(step) grandparent.

Is she living? (circle)If not, in what year did she pass away? (1)yes (2)no
How old were you when she passed away?If she is still. living, how old is she?Is she married? (circle)How many miles away from you does she live? (1)yes (2)noHow does she earn a living?_ _ _ _ _How many years of education coes she nave? (please circle)1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 10 11 12 13 14 15 16 16+

Your Stepfather' s Mother' s Role in your life
1. Instructions: Please circle one of the numbers following questions a-w.The meaning of each number is as follows:

1 = Never
2 = Less than half of the time
3 = Half of the time
4 = More than half of the time
5 = Always

For example, out of all the times you needed help with school work and youcan remember this stepgrandmother helping you only once or twice, then youranswer to the following question would be as shown:

To what extent did this stepgrandmother help youwith your schoolwork? 1 2 3 4 5
a. Is she easy to know and to talk with? 1 2 3 4 5
b. Is she present at all family gatherings? 1 2 3 4 5
c. Is she present during holidays? 1 2 3 4 5
d. Has she ever been a parent to you? 1 2 3 4 5
e. Is she available when you need her? 1 2 3 4 5
f. Is she consulted on family decisions? 1 2 3 4 5
g. Does she have authority in the family? 1 2 3 4 5
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stepfather's Mother - 2

h. Does she tell a lot of family history? 1 2 3 4 5
i. Is she a jolly person? 1 2 3 4 5
j. Has she inspired your religious beliefs? 1 2 3 4 5
k. Does she help when you are sad? 1 2 3 4 5
1. Does she give you advice on morals? 1 2 3 4 5
m. Does she advise you about your career? 1 2 3 4 5
n. Or about sexual matters? 1 2 3 4 5
o. Does she advise you on marriage partners?1 2 3 4 5
p Or on problems with friends? 1 2 3 4 5
q. Does she make peace in your family? 1 2 3 4 5
r. Does she do volunteer work? 1 2 3 4 5
s. Is she active with her friends? 1 2 3 4 5
t. Does she enjoy being a stepgrandparent? 1 2 3 4 5
u. Is she the grandparent you want to be? 1 2 3 4 5
v. Is she the parent you want to be? 1 2 3 4 5
w. Is she the adult you want to be? 1 2 3 4 5

2. Instructions: When answering questions a-j, circle one of thefollowing numbers. The meaning of each number is as follows
1 = Has or had a very negative influence2 = Has or had somewhat of a negative influence
3 = Has or had no influence4 = Has or had somewhat of a positive influence5 = Has or had a very positive influence

a. Does she influence your religion? 1 2 3 4 5
b. Or your career goals? 1 2 3 4 5
c. Does she influence your recreation? 1 2 3 4 5
d. Or the hobbies you have chosen? 1 2 3 4 5
e. Does she influence your volunteer work? 1 2 3 4 5
f. Did she influence you to go to college? 1 2 3 4 5
g. Did she influence you to join clubs? 1 2 3 4 5
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Stepfather's Mother - 3

h. Is your personality like hers? 1

i. or the way you handle problems? 1

j. Did she influence you to develop skills? 1

2

2

2

3

3

3

4

4

4

5

5

5

3. Instructions: When answering questions a-f, circle onenumbers. The meaning of each number is as follows:

1 = Never
2 = Less than half of the time
3 = Half of the time

4 = More than half of the time
5 = Always

a. How much time did your stepgrandmother helpin your care (cooking, dressing you)? 1
b. How often did your stepgrandmother take youto parks and playgrounds? 1
c. How often did she discipline you? 1

d. How often did your stepgrandmother get
involved between you and your parents? 1

e. How often did your stepgrandmother help
you with your homework? 1

f. How often did your stepgrandmother take youto church or synagogue? I

4. Instructions: Note carefully the meanings of the numbers.usually be different for the questions of this section.

a. How often did she bring you gifts? 1 2

1 = Never
2 = Only at Christmas
3 = Holidays & birthdays
4 = Whenever she visited

b. How much of your financial support did sheprovide? 
1 2

1 =None
2 Less than half
3 Half
4 = More than half
5 All

of the following

2 3 4 5

2

2

3

3

4

4

5

5

2 3 4 5

2 3 4 5

2 3 4 5

These will

3 4

3 4 5



Stepfather's Mother - 4

c. How far did she live from you?

1
2
3
4

1 2 3 4

Less than 5 miles
More than 5 miles, but less than 25 miles
More than 25 miles, but less than 100 miles
More than 100 miles

d. How often do you see her?

1
2
3
4
5
6

1 2 3 4 5 6

Every day
1-6 times each week
1-3 times each month
4 to 11 times a year
Less than 4 times a year
Never

e. How would you describe your relationship
with her?

1
2
3
4
5

1 2 3 4 5
Nonexistent
Not very close
Somewhat close
Close
Very Close

f. Is the relationship between your
stepfather and his mother friendly
and mutually supportive?

1
2
3
4
5

1 2 3 4 5
= Not at all friendly or supportive
= Somewhat unfriendly and rarely supportive
= Neutral or do not know each other
= Somewhat friendly and supportive
= Very friendly and supportive

g. Is the relationship between your
mother and your stepfather's mother
friendly and mutually supportive?

1
2
3
4
5

1 2 3 4 5
= Not at all friendly or supportive
= Somewhat unfriendly and rarely supportive
= Neutral or do not know each other
= Somewhat friendly and supportive
= Very friendly and supportive

h. Does this stepgrandparent treat you the sameas she treats her other grandchildren orstepgrandchildren?

1=Much worse
2 Somewhat worse
3 The same
4 Somewhat better
5 = Much better

1 2 3 4 5
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Your Most Recent Stepfather's Father
- If you do not have a stepfather skip to the questions for the next(step) grandparent.
- Even if you do not know this person well or they are no longer alive,please answer the following questions.

SIf this grandparent is no longer alive, answer the questions as youremember him to be. If you cannot remember exact ages or years, make yourbest guess.

Have you met him? (circle) (1)yes (2)no
If you have never met this grandparent, skip to the questions for the next(step) grandparent.

Is he living? (circle)If not, in what year did he pass away? (1)yes (2)no
How old were you when he passed away?If he is still living, how old is he?Is he married? (circle) (1)yes (2)noHow many miles away from you does he live? (_y__2nHow does he earn a living?How many years of education Coes e have? (please circ e)1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 10 11 12 13 14 15 16 16+

Your Stepfather ' s Father' s Role in your life
1. Instructions: Please circle one of the numbers following questions a-w.The meaning of each number is as follows:.

1 = Never
2 = Less than half of the time
3 = Half of the time
4 = More than half of the time
5 = Always

For example, out of all the times you needed help with school work and youcan remember this stepgrandfather helping you only once or twice, then youranswer to the following question would be as shown:
To what extent did this stepgrandfather help youwith your schoolwork? 

1 2 3 4 5

a. Is he easy to know and to talk with? 1 2 3 4 5
b. Is he present at all family gatherings? 1 2 3 4 5
c. Is he present during holidays? 1 2 3 4 5
d. Has he ever been a parent to you? 1 2 3 4 5
e. Is he available when you need him? 1 2 3 4 5
f. Is he consulted on family decisions? 1 2 3 4 5
g. Does he have authority in the family? 1 2 3 4 5
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Stepfather' s Father - 2

h. Does he tell a lot of family history? 1 2 3 4 5
i. Is he a jolly person? 1 2 3 4 5
j. Has he inspired your religious beliefs? 1 2 3 4 5
k. Does he help when you are sad? 1 2 3 4 5
1. Does he give you advice on morals? 1 2 3 4 5
m. Does he advise you about your career? 1 2 3 4 5
n. Or about sexual matters? 1 2 3 4 5
o. Does he advise you on marriage partners? 1 2 3 4 5
p. Or on problems with friends? 1 2 3 4 5
q. Does he make peace in your family? 1 2 3 4 5
r. Does he do volunteer work? 1 2 3 4 5
s. Is he active with his friends? 1 2 3 4 5
t. Does he enjoy being a stepgrandparent? 1 2 3 4 5
u. Is he the grandparent you want to be? 1 2 3 4 5
v. Is he the parent you want to be? 1 2 3 4 5
w. Is he the adult you want to be? 1 2 3 4 5

2. Instructions: When answering questionsa-j, circle one of the followingnumersF. 1i meaning of each number is as follows
1 = Has or had a very negative influence2 = Has or had somewhat of a negative influence
3 = Has or had no influence
4 = Has or had somewhat of a positive influence5 = Has or had a very positive influence

a. Does he influence your religion? 1 2 3 4 5
b. Or your career goals? 1 2 3 4 5
c. Does he influence your recreation? 1 2 3 4 5
d. Or the hobbies you have chosen? 1 2 3 4 5
e. Does he influence your volunteer work? 1 2 3 4 5
f. Did he influence you to go to college? 1 2 3 4 5
g. Did he influence you to join clubs? 1 2 3 4 5
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Stepfather's Father - 3

h. Is your personality like his?

i. Or the way you handle problems?

j. Did he influence you to develop skills?

1 2

1 2

12

3

3

3

4

4

4

3. Instructions: When answering questions a-f, circlenumbers. The meaning of each number is as follows:
1 = Never
2 = Less than half of the time
3 = Half of the time
4 = More than half of the time
5 = Always

a. How much time did your stepgrandfather help
in your care (cooking, dressing you)?

b. How often did your stepgrandfather take youto parks and playgrounds?y

c. How often did he discipline you?

d. How often diddyour stepgrandfather get
involved between you and your parents?

e. How often did your stepgrandfather help
you with your homework?

f. How often did your stepgrandfather take
you to church or synagogue?

one of the following

1 2 3 4 5

I

1

2

2

3

3

4

4

5

5

1 2 3 4 5

1 2 3 4 5

1 2 3 4 5

4. Instructions: Note carefully the meanings of the numbers.usually be different for the questions of this section.

a. How often did he bring you gifts? 1 2

1 = Never
2 = only at Christmas
3 Holidays & birthdays
4 Whenever he visited

b. How much of your financial support did heprovide? 
1 2

1 None
2 = Less than half
3 Half
4 More than half
5 All

These will

3 4

3 4 5

5

5

5
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Stepfather's Father - 4

C. How far did he live from you?

1 = Less than 5 miles
2 = More than 5 miles, but less than 25 miles3 = More than 25 miles, but less than 100 miles4 = More than 100 miles

d. How often do you see him?

1 = Every day
2 = 1-6 times each week
3 = 1-3 times each month
4 = 4 to 11 times a year
5 = Less than 4 times a year
6 = Never

e. How would you describe your relationship
with him? 1

1 = Nonexistent
2 = Not very close
3 = Somewhat close
4 = Close
5 = Very Close

f. Is the relationship between your stepfather
and his father friendly and
mutually supportive? 1 2
1 = Not at all friendly or supportive
2 = Somewhat unfriendly and rarely supportive3 = Neutral or do not know each other4 = Somewhat friendly and supportive5 = Very friendly and supportive

g. Is the relationship between your mother
and your stepfather's father friendlyand mutually supportive? 1 2
1 Not at all friendly or supportive
2 Somewhat unfriendly and rarely supportive3- Neutral or do not know each other
4 = Somewhat friendly and supportive
5 =Very friendly and supportive

h. Does this stepgrandparent treat you the sameas he treats his other grandchildren orstepgrandchildren? 
1 2

1=Much worse
2 Somewhat worse
3 = The same
4 Somewhat better
5 Much better

2 3 4

2 3 4 5 6

2 3 4 5

3 4 5

3 4 5

3 4 5
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Your Father's Mother
- Even if you do not know this person well or they are no longer alive,please answer the following questions.
- If this grandparent is no longer alive, answer the questions as youremember her to be. If you cannot remember exact ages or years, make yourbest guess.

Have you met her? (circle) (1)yes (2)no
If you have never met this grandparent, skip to the questions for the next(step) grandparent.

Is she living? (circle)If not, in what year did she pass away? (1)yes (2)noHow old were you when she passed away?If she is still living, how old is she?
Is she married? (circle)
How many miles away from you does she live? (1)yes (2)no
How does she earn a living?__ _ _ _ _ _How many years of education does she have? (pLease circ e)1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 10 11 12 13 14 15 16 16+
Your Father' s Mother' s Role in your life

1. Instructions: Please circle one of the numbers following questions a-w.The meaning of each number is as follows:

1 = Never
2 = Less than half of the time
3 = Half of the time
4 = More than half of the time
5 = Always

For example, out of all thetimes you needed help with school work and youcan remember this grandmother helping you only once or twice, then youranswer to the following question would be as shown:
To what extent did this grandmother help youwith your schoolwork? 1 2 3 4 5

a. Is she easy to know and to talk with? 1 2 3 4 5
b. Is she present at all family gatherings? 1 2 3 4 5
c. Is she present during holidays? 1 2 3 4 5
d. Has she ever been a parent to you? 1 2 3 4 5
e. Is she available when you need her? 1 2 3 4 5
f. Is she consulted on family decisions? 1 2 3 4 5
g. Does she have authority in the family? 1 2 3 4 5
h. Does she tell a lot of family history? 1 2 3 4 5
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Father's Mother - 2

i. Is she a jolly person? 1 2 3 4 5
j. Has she inspired your religious beliefs? 1 2 3 4 5
k. Does she help when you are sad? 1 2 3 4 5
1. Does she give you advice on morals? 1 2 3 4 5
m. Does she advise you about your career? 1 2 3 4 5
n. Or about sexual matters? 1 2 3 4 5
o. Does she advise you on marriage partners? 1 2 3 4 5
p. or on problems with friends? 1 2 3 4 5
q. Does she make peace in your family? 1 2 3 4 5
r. Does she do volunteer work? 1 2 3 4 5
s. Is she active with her friends? 1 2 3 4 5
t. Does she enjoy being a grandparent? 1 2 3 4 5
u. Is she the grandparent you want to be? 1 2 3 4 5
v. Is she the parent you want to be? 1 2 3 4 5
w. Is she the adult you want to be? 1 2 3 4 5

2. Instructions: When answering questions a-j, circle one of the followingnubr.T meaning of each number is as follows
1 = Has or had a very negative influence2 = Has or had somewhat of a negative influence
3 - Has or had no influence
4 = Has or had somewhat of a positive influence5 = Has or had a very positive influence

a. Does she influence your religion? 1 2 3 4 5
b. or your career goals? 1 2 3 4 5
c. Does she influence your recreation? 1 2 3 4 5
d. Or the hobbies you have chosen? 1 2 3 4 5
e. Does she influence your volunteer work? 1 2 3 4 5
f. Did she influence you to go to college? 1 2 3 4 5
g. Did she influence you to join clubs? 1 2 3 4 5
h. Is your personality like hers? 1 2 3 4 5
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Fat
i. Or the way you handle problems? 1 2
j. Did she influence you to develop skills? 1 2

3. Instructions: when answering questions a-f, circle one ofnumbers. The meaning of each number is as follows:
1 = Never
2 = Less than half of the time
3 = Half of the time
4 = More than half of the time
5 = Always

a. How much time did your grandmother help
in your care (cooking, dressing you)? 1 2

b. How often did your grandmother take youto parks and playgrounds? 1 2
c. How often did she discipline you? 1 2
d. How often did your grandmother get

involved between you and your parents? 1 2
e. How often did your grandmother help

you with your homework? 1 2
f. How often did your grandmother take youto church or synagogue? 1 2

4. Instructions: Note carefully the meanings of the numbers.usually be different for the questions of this section.

a. How often did she bring you gifts? 1 2
1 = Never
2 = only at Christmas
3 = Holidays & birthdays
4 = Whenever she visited

b. How much of your financial support did sheprovide? 
1 2

1 None
2 Less than half
3= Half
4 More than half
5 All

c. How far did she live from you? 1 2
1 Less than 5 miles
2 More than 5 miles, but less than 25 miles3 More than 25 miles, but less than 100 miles4 More than 100 miles

her' s Mother - 3

3 4 5

3 4 5

the following

3 4 5

3

3

4

4

5

5

3 4 5

3 4 5

3 4 5

These will

3 4

3 4 5

3 4
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Father's Mother - 4

d. How often do you see her? 1 2 3 4 5
1 = Every day
2 = 1-6 times each week
3 = 1-3 times each month
4 = 4 to 11 times a year
5 = Less than 4 times a year

e. How would you describe your relationship
with her? 1 2 3 4 5 6

1 = Nonexistent
2 = Not very close
3 = Somewhat close
4 = Close
5 = Very Close
6 = Never

f. Is the relationship between your father
and his mother friendly and mutuallysupportive? 

1 2 3 4 5
1 = Not at all friendly or supportive
2 = Somewhat unfriendly and rarely supportive
3 = Neutral or do not know each other
4 Somewhat friendly and supportive
5 Very friendly and supportive

g. Is the relationship between your
stepmother and your father's mother
friendly and mutually supportive? 1 2 3 4 5 6

1=Not at all friendly or supportive
2 Somewhat unfriendly and rarely supportive
3 Neutral or do not know each other4 S=Somewhat friendly and supportive5 Very friendly and supportive
6 Not applicable

h. Does this grandparent treat you the sameas she treats her other grandchildren orstepgrandchildren? 
1 2 3 4 5

1 Much worse
2 Somewhat worse
3 = The same
4 Somewhat better
5 Much better
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Your Father's Father
- Even if you do not know this person well or they are no longer aliveplease answer the following questions.
- If this grandparent is no longer alive, answer the questions as youremember him to be. If you cannot remember exact ages or years, make yourbest guess.

Have you met him? (circle) (1)yes (2)no

If you have never met this grandparent, skip to the questions for the next(step) grandparent.

Is he living? (circle)If not, in what year did he pass away? (1)yes (2)no
How old were you when he passed away?If he is still living, how old is he?Is he married? (circle) (1)yes (2)noHow many miles away from you does he live? (_y__2_
How does he earn a living?
How many years of education~oes~hehave?(peasecircle)
1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 10 11 12 13 14 15 16 16+

Your Father Father' s Role in your life

1. Instructions: Please circle one of the numbers following questions a-w.The meaning of each number is as follows:

1 = Never
2 = Less than half of the time
3 = Half of the time
4 = More than half of the time
5 = Always

For example, out of all the times you needed help with school work and youcan remember this grandfather helping you only once or twice, then youranswer to the following question would be as shown:

To what extent did this grandfather help youwith your schoolwork? 1 2 3 4 5

a. Is he easy to know and to talk with? 1 2 3 4 5
b. Is he present at all family gatherings? 1 2 3 4 5
c. Is he present during holidays? 1 2 3 4 5
d. Has he ever been a parent to you? 1 2 3 4 5
e. Is he available when you need him? 1 2 3 4 5
f. Is he consulted on family decisions? 1 2 3 4 5
g. Does he have authority in the family? 1 2 3 4 5
h. Does he tell a lot of family history? 1 2 3 4 5
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Father's Father - 2

i. Is he a jolly person?

j. Has he inspired your religious beliefs?
k. Does he help when you are sad?
1. Does he give you advice on morals?

m. Does he advise you about your career?

n. Or about sexual matters?

o. Does he advise you on marriage partners?

p. or on problems with friends?

q. Does he make peace in your family?

r. Does he do volunteer work?

s. Is he active with his friends?

t. Does he enjoy being a grandparent?

u. Is he the grandparent you want to be?
v. Is he the parent you want to be?

w. Is he the adult you want to be?

2. Instructions: When answering questions a-j, circle onenumbers. The meaning of each number is as follows

I = Has or had a very negative influence
2 Has or had somewhat of a negative influence3- Has or had no influence
4 = Has or had somewhat of a positive influence5 = Has or had a very positive influence

a. Does he influence your religion? 1
b. Or your career goals? 

I
c. Does he influence your recreation? 1
d. Or the hobbies you have chosen? 1
e. Does he influence your volunteer work? 1
f. Did he influence you to go to college? 1
g. Did he influence you to join clubs? 1
h. Is your personality like his? 1

of the following

2 3

2 3

2 3

2 3

2 3

2 3

2 3

2 3

4

4

4

4

4

4

4

4

5

5

5

5

5

5

5

5

1

1

1

1

1

1

1

1

1

1

1

1
I

I

1

I

2

2

2

2

2

2

2

2

2

2

2

2

2

2

2

3

3

3

3

3

3

3

3

3

3

3

3

3

3

3

4

4

4

4

4

4

4

4

4

4

4

4

4

4

4

5

5

5

5

5

5

5

5

5

5

5

5

5

5

5
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Father's Father - 3

i. Or the way you handle problems?

j. Did he influence you to develop skills?

1 2 3

1 2 3

4

4

of the following

2 3 4 5

5

5

3. Instructions: When answering questions a-f, circle onenumber-s. Te ieaning of each number is as follows :
1 = Never
2 = Less than half of the time
3 = Half of the time
4 = More than half of the time
5 = Always

a. How much time did your grandfather helpin your care (cooking, dressing you)? 1
b. How often did your grandfather take youto parks and playgrounds? yI
c . How often did he discipline you? 1
d. How often did your grandfather get

involved between you and your parents? 1
e. How often did your grandfather help

you with your homework? 1
f. How often did your grandfather take you tochurch or synagogue? 1

2

2

3

3

4

4

5

5

2 3 4 5

2 3 4 5

2 3 4 5

4. Instructions: Note carefully the meanings of the numbers.usually be different for the questions of this section.~r

a. How often did he bring you gifts?

1,= Never
2 Only at Christmas
3 Holidays & birthdays
4 Whenever he visited

b. How much of your financial support did he
provide?

1 None
2 Less than half
3 Half
4 More than half
5 = All

1 2 3 4

1 2 3 4 5

These will
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Father's Father - 4

c. How far did he live from you?

1
2
3
4

1 2 3 4
Less than 5 miles
More than 5 miles, but less than 25 milesMore than 25 miles, but less than 100 milesMore than 100 miles

d. How often do you see him?

1
2
3
4
5
6

1 2 3 4 5 6
= Every day
= 1-6 times each week
= 1-3 times each month
= 4 to 11 times a year
= Less than 4 times a year
= Never

e. How would you describe your relationship
with him? 1 2 3 4 5

Nonexistent
Not very close
Somewhat close
Close
Very Close

f. Is the relationship between your
father and his father friendly
and mutually supportive?

1
2
3
4
5

1 2 3 4 5
Not at all friendly or supportive
Somewhat unfriendly and rarely supportive
Neutral or do not know each other
Somewhat friendly and supportive
very friendly and supportive

g. Is the relationship between your
stepmother and your father's father
friendly and mutually supportive?

1
2
3
4
5
6

Not at all friendly or supportive
Somewhat unfriendly and rarely supportive
Neutral or do not know each otherSomewhat friendly and supportive
Very friendly and supportive
Not applicable

h. Does this grandparent treat you the sameas he treats his other grandchildren orstepgrandchildren?

1
2
3
4
5

1

2 3 4 5 +6

2 3 4 5

Much worse
somewhat worse
The same
Somewhat better
Much better

1
2
3
4
5

1
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Your Most Recent Stepmother's Mother

If you do not have a stepmother skip to the questions for the next(step) grandparent.
SEven if you do not know this person well or they are no longer alive,please answer the following questions.
If this grandparent is no longer alive, answer the questions as youremember her to be. If you cannot remember exact ages or years, make yourbest guess.

Have you met her? (circle) (1)yes (2)no
If you have never met this grandparent, skip to the questions for the next(step) grandparent.

Is she living? (circle)If not, in what year did she pass away? (1)yes (2)noHow old were you when she passed away?If she is still living, how old is she?Is she married? (circle) (1)yes (2)noHow many miles away from you does she live? __y__2n
How does she earn a living?
How many years of education does she have? (please circle)

5 6 7 8 9 10 11 12 13 14 15 16 16+

Your Stepmother's Mother's Role in your liLfe
1. Instructions: Please circle one of the numbers following questions a-w.The meaning of each number is as follows:

1 = Never
2 = Less than half of the time
3 = Half of the time
4 = More than half of the time
5 = Always

For example, out of all the times you needed help with school work and youcan remember this stepgrandmother helping you only once or twice, then youranswer to the following question would be as shown:

To what extent did this stepgrandmother help youwith your schoolwork? 
1 2 3 4 5

a. Is she easy to know and to talk with? 1 2 3 4 5
b. Is she present at all family gatherings? 1 2 3 4 5
c. Is she present during holidays? 1 2 3 4 5
d. Has she ever been a parent to you? 1 2 3 4 5
e. Is she available when you need her? 1 2 3 4 5
f. is she consulted on family decisions? 1 2 3 4 5
g. Does she have authority in the family? 1 2 3 4 5
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Stepmother' s Mother - 2

h. Does she tell a lot of family history? 1 2 3 4 5
i. Is she a jolly person? 1 2 3 4 5
j. Has she inspired your religious beliefs? 1 2 3 4 5
k. Does she help when you are sad? 1 2 3 4 5
1. Does she give you advice on morals? 1 2 3 4 5
m. Does she advise you about your career? 1 2 3 4 5
n. Or about sexual matters? 1 2 3 4 5
o. Does she advise you on marriage partners? 1 2 3 4 5
p. Or on problems with friends? 1 2 3 4 5
q. Does she make peace in your family? 1 2 3 4 5
r. Does she do volunteer work? 1 2 3 4 5
s. Is she active with her friends? 1 2 3 4 5
t. Does she enjoy being a stepgrandparent? 1 2 3 4 5
u. Is she the grandparent you want to be? 1 2 3 4 5
v. Is she the parent you want to be? 1 2 3 4 5
w. Is she the adult you want to be? 1 2 3 4 5

2. Instructions: When answering questions a-j, circle one of the followingnumbers. The meaning of each number is as follows
1 = Has or had a very negative influence2 = Has or had somewhat of a negative influence3 = Has or had no influence
4 = Has or had somewhat of a positive influence5 = Has or had a very positive influence

a. Does she influence your religion? 1 2 3 4 5
b. Or your career goals? 1 2 3 4 5
c. Does she influence your recreation? 1 2 3 4 5
d. Or the hobbies you have chosen? 1 2 3 4 5
e. Does she influence your volunteer work? 1 2 3 4 5
f. Did she influence you to go to college? 1 2 3 4 5
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Stepmother's Mother - 3

g. Did she influence you to join clubs?

h. Is your personality like hers?

i. Or the way you handle problems?

j. Did she influence you to develop skills?

1 2 3

1 2 3

1 2 3

1 2 3

3. Instruct n: When answering questions a-f, circlenumbers. The meaning of each number is as follows:
1 = Never
2 = Less than half of the time
3 = Half of the time
4 = More than half of the time
5 = Always

a. How much time did your stepgrandmother help
in your care (cooking, dressing you)?

b. How often did your stepgrandmother take you
to parks and playgrounds?

c. How often did she discipline you?

d. How often did your stepgrandmother get
involved between you and your parents?

e. How often did your stepgrandmother help
you with your homework?

f. How often did your stepgrandmother take you
to church or synagogue?

one of the following

1 2 3 4 5

1

1

2

2

3

3

4

4

5

5

1 2 3 4 5

1 2 3 4 5

1 2 3 4 5

4. Instructions : Note carefully the meanings of the numbers.usually be different for the questions of this section.

a. How often did she bring you gifts? 1 2
1 Never
2 Only at Christmas
3 Holidays & birthdays
4 Whenever she visited

b. How much of your financial support did heprovide? 
1 2

1 None
2 Less than half
3 =Half
4 = More than half
5 All

These will

3 4

3 4 5

4

4

4

4

5

5

5

5
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Stepmother' s Mother - 4

c. How far did she live from you?

1 = Less than 5 miles
2 = More than 5 miles, but less than 25 miles3 = More than 25 miles, but less than 100 miles4 = More than 100 miles

d. How often do you see her? 1

1 = Every day
2 = 1-6 times each week
3 = 1-3 times each month
4 = 4 to 11 times a year
5 = Less than 4 times a year
6 = Never

e. How would you describe your relationship
with her? 1
i1 = Nonexistent
2 = Not very close
3 = Somewhat close
4 = Close
5 = Very Close

f. Is the relationship between your
stepmother and her mother friendly
and mutually supportive? 1 2
1 = Not at all friendly or supportive
2 = somewhat unfriendly and rarely supportive
3= Neutral or do not know each other
4 S=Somewhat friendly and supportive
5 = Very friendly and supportive

g. Is the relationship between your father
and your stepmother's mother friendly
and mutually supportive? 1 2

1=Not at all friendly or supportive
2 Somewhat unfriendly and rarely supportive3 = Neutral or do not know each other
4 = Somewhat friendly and supportive
5 =very friendly and supportive

h. Does this stepgrandparent treat you the sameas she treats her other grandchildren orstepgrandchildren? 1 2

1 = Much worse
2 = somewhat worse
3 The same
4 Somewhat better
5 Much better

2 3 4

2 3 4 5 6i

2 3 4 5

3 4 5

3 4 5

3 4 5
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Your Most Recent Stepmother' s Father
- If you do not have a stepmother skip to the questions for the next(step) grandparent.
- Even if you do not know this person well or they are no longer alive,please answer the following questions.
- If this grandparent is no longer alive, answer the questions as youremember him to be. If you cannot remember exact ages or years, make yourbest guess.

Have you met him? (circle) (1)yes (2)no
If you have never met this grandparent, skip to the questions for the next(step) grandparent.

Is he living? (circle)If not, in what year did he pass away? (1)yes (2)no
How old were you when he passed away?If he is still living, how old is he?Is he married? (circle) (1)yes (2)noHow many miles away from you does he live? ()_(2nHow does he earn a living?How many years of education does he iave? pleasee circle)1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 10 11 12 13 14 15 16 16+

Your Stepmother's Father's Role in your life
1. Instructions: Please circle one of the numbers following questions a-w.The meaning of each number is as follows:

1 = Never
2 = Less than half of the time
3 = Half of the time
4 = More than half of the time
5 = Always

For example, out of all the times you needed help with school work and youcan remember this stepgrandfather helping you only once or twice, then youranswer to the following question would be as shown:
To what extent did this stepgrandfather help youwith your schoolwork? 

1 2 3 4 5

a. Is he easy to know and to talk with? 1 2 3 4 5
b. Is he present at all family gatherings? 1 2 3 4 5
c. Is he present during holidays? 1 2 3 4 5
d. Has he ever been a parent to you? 1 2 3 4 5
e. Is he available when you need him? 1 2 3 4 5
f. Is he consulted on family decisions? 1 2 3 4 5
g. Does he have authority in the family? 1 2 3 4 5



Stepmother' s Father - 2

h. Does he tell a lot of family history?

i. Is he a jolly person?

j. Has he inspired your religious beliefs?

k. Does he help when you are sad?

1. Does he give you advice on morals?

m. Does he advise you about your career?

n. Or about sexual matters?

o. Does he advise you on marriage partners?

p. or on problems with friends?

q. Does he make peace in your family?

r. Does he do volunteer work?

s. Is he active with his friends?

t. Does he enjoy being a grandparent?

u. Is he the grandparent you want to be?

v. Is he the parent you want to be?

w. Is he the adult you want to be?

2. Instructions: When answering questions a-j, circlenumbers. The meaning of each number is as follows
1 = Has or had a very negative influence
2 = Has or had somewhat of a negative influence3 = Has or had no influence
4 = Has or had somewhat of a positive influence5 = Has or had a very positive influence

a. Does he influence your religion?

b. or your career goals?

c. Does he influence your recreation?

d. Or the hobbies you have chosen?

e . Does he influence your volunteer work?
f. Did he influence you to go to college?
g. Did he influence you to join clubs?

1 2 3

1 2 3

1 2 3

1 2 3

1 2 3

1 2 3

1 2 3

1 2 3

1 2 3

1 2 3

l 2 3

1 2 3

1 2 3

1 2 3

1 2 3

1 2 3

one of the

1 2

1 2

1 2

1 2

1 2

1 2

1 2

3

3

3

3

3

3

3

4 5

4 5

4 5

4 5

4 5

4 5

4 5

4 5

4 5

4 5

4 5

4 5

4 5

4 5

4 5

4 5

following

4

4

4

4

4

4

4

5

5

5

5

5

5

5
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Stepmother's Father - 3

h. Is your personality like his?

i. or the way you handle problems?

j. Did he influence you to develop skills?

1 2

1 2

1

3 4 5

3 4 5

2 3 4 5

3. Instructions: When answering questions a-f, circlenumbers. The meaning of each number is as follows:

1 = Never
2 = Less than half of the time
3 = Half of the time
4 = More than half of the time
5 = Always

a. How much time did your stepgrandfather help
in your care (cooking, dressing you)?

b. How often did your stepgrandfather take you
to parks and playgrounds?

c. How often did he discipline you?

d. How often did your stepgrandfather get
involved between you and your parents?

e. How often did your stepgrandfather help
you with your homework?

f. How often did your stepgrandfather take
you to church or synagogue?

one of the following

1 2 3 4 5

1

1

2

2

3

3

4

4

5

5

1 2 3 4 5

1 2 3 4 5

1 2 3 4 5

4. nstrctos: Note carefully the meanings of the numbers.usually be different for the questions of this section.

a. How often did he bring you gifts? 1 2
1 Never
2 only at Christmas
3 Holidays & birthdays
4 Whenever he visited

b. How much of your financial support did heprovide? 
1 2

1 None
2 Less than half
3 Half
4 More than half
5 All

These will

3 4

3 4 5
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Stepmother' s Father - 4

c. How far did he live from you?

1 = Less than 5 miles
2 = More than 5 miles, but less than 25 miles3 = More than 25 miles, but less than 100 miles4 = More than 100 miles

d. How often do you see him? 1

1 = Every day
2 = 1-6 times each week
3 = 1-3 times each month
4 = 4 to 11 times a year
5 = Less than 4 times a year
6 = Never

e. How would you describe your relationship
with him? 1

1 = Nonexistent
2 = Not very close
3 = Somewhat close
4 = Close
5 = Very Close

f. is the relationship between our
stepmother and her father friendly
and mutually supportive? 1 2

1 = Not at all friendly or supportive
2 = Somewhat unfriendly and rarely supportive
3 Neutral or do not know each other4 Somewhat friendly and supportive
5 Very friendly and supportive

g. Is the relationship between your
father and your stepmother's father
friendly and mutually supportive? 1 2

1 Not at all friendly or supportive
2 = Somewhat unfriendly and rarely supportive3 Neutral or do not know each other4 Somewhat friendly and supportive
5 Very friendly and supportive

h. Does this stepgrandparent treat you the sameas he treats his other grandchildren orstepgrandchildren? 1 2
1 Much worse
2 Somewhat worse
3 The same
4 Somewhat better
5 Much better

2 3 4

2 3 4 5 6

2 3 4 5

3 4 5

3 4 5

3 4 5
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Dear Participant:

This questionnaire is part of ongoing research ongrandparenthood by UNT. The purpose of this research is todetermine the roles of grandparents and step randparents in thelives of adults who were raised in stepfamilies. Thisquestionnaire investigates the perceptions of grandchildren oftheir grandparents and stepgrandparents - the impact yourgrandparents and stepgrandparents may or may not have had on yourle. Therefore, it is very important that you be as accurate asyou can when marking an answer.

To participate in the study you must meet all of the followingrequirements :

1. Your biological parents must not be married to eachother.
2. After their separation (divorce, death, or never

married) you must have primarily resided with one ofyour biological parents.
3. This parent must have remarried before you turned 17

years old and you must have primarily resided in thisstepfamily.
4. This parent and stepparent must still be alive andmarried to each other.
5. You must have at least one grandparent and onestepgrandparent that is still alive.

If you have any questions please ask Chris Haberstroh,Psychology Department, (817)565-2671 or Dr. Bert Hayslip,Psychology Department, (817)565-2675.

Thank you for your participation!
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INFORMED CONSENT

NAME OF SUBJECT:

1. 1 hereby give consent to to supervise theprocedure:

Administer a Demographic Questionnaire, a Rosenberg Self-Esteem Scale andthe Perceptions of Grandparenthood Questionnaire and use the subject-provided information to study grandparents and stepgrandparents as a group.
2. I understand that all information I provide is confidential. Noinformation will be identified to myself, parents, stepparents,grandparents, or stepgrandparents. Data reported in professionala towill be stated in group form. I also understand Iaune noobligation to participate and may refuse without prjde. tdI a undern

Department, av 5 2 n I may contact Chris Haberstroh, UNT Psychology

3. I have heard a clear explanation and understand the nature of thequestionnaire and the benefits to be expected. I understand thequestionnaire is investigational and that I may withdraw m consent attime. With my understanding of all the foregoing and haviga eved nysatisfactory answers to the questions I have asked vlntarecicent
to completing the questionnaires designated in Paragraph above.

Date

Witness ignature ot Subject

This project has been reviewed and approved by the UNT Comnittee for theProtection of Human Subjects (817) 565-3940

119



APPENDIX G

INSTRUCTIONS FOR ADMINISTERING

120



121

Instructions for Administering

1. Explain the purpose of the investigation

A. This research is part of ongoing research of
grandparenthood by UNT.

B. Among many other things, the research is to determine
the roles of grandparents and stepgrandparents in thelives of adults who were raised in stepfamilies.

C. These questionnaires are to investigate the
perceptions of grandchildren of their grandparents andstepgrandparents - the impact your grandparents andstepgrandparents may or may not have had on your life.

D. Therefore, it is very important that you be as
accurate as you can when marking an answer.

2. Explain the requirements for participation

A. Your biological parents must not be married to each
other.

B. After their separation (divorce, death, or nevermarried) you must have primarily resided with one ofyour biological parents.

C. This parent must have remarried before you turned 17years old and you must have primarily resided in this
stepfamily.

D. This parent and stepparent must still be alive andmarried to each other.

E. You must have at least one grandparent and onestepgrandparent that is still alive.

F. Any questions about the requirements to participate?

3. Procedures

A. Three extra credit points will be given for completingthe questionnaire.

B. You will take the questionnaire home, complete it, andreturn it to class when it next meets. Theadministrator will collect the questionnaires at thistime and extra credit point cards will be distributed.

C. Any questions?
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